EXPERIENCES OF SECOND-GENERATION STUDENTS OF PUNJABI SIKH ANCESTRY IN THE BRITISH COLUMBIA SCHOOL SYSTEM

by

Amardeep Sull

B.A. University of British Columbia, 1999 B.Ed. University of British Columbia, 2000

THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF EDUCATION IN EDUCATIONAL LEADERSHIP

UNIVERSITY OF NORTHERN BRITISH COLUMBIA

December 2020

© Amardeep Sull, 2020

instead he pushed education

knowing it would set us free

in a world that wanted to contain us

he made sure that we learned

to walk independently

- Rupi Kaur*

^{*}Rupi Kaur is a Canadian New York Time bestselling author and illustrator of Punjabi origin.

ABSTRACT

Punjabi Sikhs migrating to Canada form a disproportionately large population of the migrants from South Asia. There has been limited research or current literature on the schooling experiences of the second-generation children of these migrants despite the large numbers of this group migrating to Canada.

The effects of minority status within the K-12 British Columbia school system regarding school experiences of second-generation students of Punjabi Sikh descent are presented throughout this research process. The investigation focused on the research participants' perceived school experiences and whether there were differences based on the school type's demographic composition of responders. I categorized these school types into three: small minority population, large minority population, and large majority population. I hypothesized that schools with large majority populations would have greater perceived satisfaction with school experiences.

I found that I could further analyze by subscale and total scale groupings, based on my original correlational analysis. I found differences on school experiences (SE) and home experiences (HE) subscales based on school type, school type being differentiated by schools with a minority population, a large minority population, or a large majority population of the responder demographic of second-generation students of Punjabi Sikh descent. I found that responders from small minority population schools and large minority population schools showed a statistically significant difference in responses than responders from large majority population schools.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Abstract	iii
List of Tables	vii
Glossary	viii
Acknowledgement	ix
Dedication	xi
Chapter One: Research Background / Theoretical Framework	1
Statement of the Problem and Background	1
Personal Location	4
Research Significance	5
Theoretical Framework	6
Rationale and Conclusion	10
Chapter Two: Review of the Literature	13
South Asian Canadians' Historical Context	14
Cultural Context	18
Contemporary Trends	19
The Role of Culture	21
Identity Formation of Second-Generation Canadians of South Asian Descent	23
The Role of Family	26
Generational Differences	29
Culture Brokering	30
Gender Differences	31
Linguistic Influences	34

The Role of the Teacher	36
Model Minority	37
Conclusions	40
Looking Forward	41
Chapter Three: Method	
Research Method	43
Research Significance	44
Research Population	45
Research Instrumentation	45
Ethical Procedures	47
Pilot study	47
Data Collection and Analyses	48
Chapter Four: Data Analysis / Statistical Interpretation	50
Initial Screening and Formatting of Data	50
Analyses Prior to Main Analyses	51
Responder and other demographic characteristics	51
Preliminary Analysis of the Instrument	53
Analyses Conducted Prior to Analyses of Main Research Questions	56
Relationship between school achievement and subscale and total scale	56
Relationship between gender and subscale and total scale	57
Relationship between head-covering and subscale and total scale	59
Main Analyses: The Research Questions	
ANCOVA Analysis	65

Chapter Five: I	Discussion	68
Summary of	The Research Study	68
Study Concl	usions	69
Delimitation	ns / Limitations	80
Recommend	lations for Practice	82
Recommend	lations for Research	86
Concluding	Remarks	89
References		92
Appendix A	Letter to the Institution	116
Appendix B	Information Sheet for Participants	118
Appendix C	Participants' Informed Consent Form	120
Appendix D	Questionnaire for Canadian Secondary School Students of Punjabi Descent in Grades 11 and/or 12	121
Appendix E	Participant Feedback Form	127
Appendix F	Correlations (HE items with HE subscale and total scale; CE items with CE subscale and total scale; RE items with RE subscale and total scale)	128
Appendix G	Descriptive Statistics (Birth Year & Grade Level)	130
Appendix H	Independent Samples t-test (Birth Year & Grade Level)	131
Appendix I	Properties of the Subscales	132
Appendix J	ANCOVA Summary Table for CE	133
Appendix K	ANCOVA Summary Table for HE	134

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1	Items from the "School Experiences" section of the Questionnaire	46
Table 2	Student and School Demographic Data Sorted by School	51
Table 3	Subscale and Total Scale Correlations	55
Table 4	School Experience and Subscale/Total Scale Correlations	55
Table 5	Subscale and Total Scale Correlations with Average Letter Grade	57
Table 6	Descriptive Statistics (Gender)	58
Table 7	Independent Samples t-Test (Gender)	58
Table 8	Descriptive Statistics (Head-covering)	60
Table 9	Independent Samples t-Test (Head-covering)	60
Table 10	Mean and Standard Deviation for School and Gender in Community Experiences, Home Experiences, Relational Experiences, and School Experiences	62
Table 11	ANOVA Summary Table for School x Gender in School Experiences	63
Table 12	ANOVA Summary Table for School & Gender in Community Experiences	63
Table 13	ANOVA Summary Table for School & Gender in Home Experiences	63
Table 14	ANOVA Summary Table for School & Gender in Relational Experiences	64
Table 15	ANOVA Summary Table for School & Gender in Total Scale	64
Table 16	ANCOVA Summary Table for School & Gender in School Experiences	65
Table 17	ANCOVA Summary Table for School & Gender in Relational Experiences	66

GLOSSARY

amritdhari someone who is baptized and keeps unshorn hair

cutsurd a turban-wearing male who has cut his hair

dastaar a turban

dhol a double-sided barrel drum

jooda a topknot

kachera an undergarment with a tie knot (one of the five articles of faith)

kanga a small wooden comb (one of the five articles of faith)

kara a bracelet (one of the five articles of faith)

Kes unshorn hair (one of the five articles of faith)

kesdhari someone who keeps unshorn hair

kirpan a small dagger (one of the five articles of faith)

mona someone who cuts their hair

patka a large bandana tied around the head and topknot

pugh a turban

punj kakkar the five articles of faith, also known as the five K's, are observed by baptized

Sikhs at all times

ramaal a small handkerchief placed on the topknot in lieu of a larger form of head-

covering

sardar a Sikh male who wears a turban

sehajdhari someone who only observes some of the teachings/requirements of the Sikh

religion

tabla a pair of small hand drums with one slightly larger than the other

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I hold the deepest gratitude to Dr. Peter MacMillan, without whose guidance, direction, and advocacy, this research study would never have come to fruition. His patience, expertise, and empathy was the cornerstone of my graduate experience. I feel very fortunate to have had his support to lift me back up into academia as I navigated new challenges and attempted to balance the intricacies of personal, professional, and academic commitments. His passion for statistical analysis kindled the same and allowed for a wonderful exploration of the data.

My heartfelt gratitude extends to my supervisor, Dr. Catherine Whalen, for her endless mentorship and encouragement. Her tenacious desire to dive into learning about this research and the enthusiasm she showed exemplifies true academic mentorship. I have learned to write in a whole new way as she challenged me to think critically on key theoretical discourses and encouraged me to find strength in my voice.

As a collaborative effort, Dr. MacMillan and Dr. Whalen saw my potential in academia and encouraged me by offering important insights, stimulating my intellectual curiosity, and offering alternative ways to frame issues. They helped grow this project from a set of abstract ideas to a work I am proud to produce.

I would also like to express my deepest thanks to Dr. Christine Ho Younghusband who provided a wealth of constructive feedback and insight that allowed me to reframe key ideas. Her vibrant, positive voice and her enthusiasm has been much appreciated. From her perspective as a woman of colour and an academic, she reminded me of the importance of detail and experiential knowledge and of how we can give it voice and for that, I am incredibly grateful.

I would like to thank Dr. Balbinder Deo for agreeing to serve as external examiner. Your enthusiasm on the topic showed through the challenging, yet insightful questions you raised during defense that served to strengthen my statistical analysis.

I would like to thank Dr. Willow Brown who was there for the beginnings of this study and encouraged me to develop my ideas. Your early involvement in the thesis is much appreciated.

I have been fortunate to have many excellent educators during my graduate program. Dr. Catherine McGregor's enthusiasm and questions, both inside and outside of class, kindled a deep self-reflection of what I would like to pursue. Dr. Lantana Usman understood the challenges of BIPOC women in academia and encouraged me to forge a path.

Finally, I would like to express my gratitude to all the schools and students who allowed me to enter their space, showed interest and encouragement in my work, and participated in this study. Without you, there would be nothing to examine.

DEDICATION

I dedicate this work to my family.

To my parents, Gurnam and Amrik, thank you for always emphasizing the importance of education. Mom, thank you always insisting that we "study" and for being so supportive in every aspect to pull me through this long journey. You have always been my inspiration and this achievement is as much yours as it is mine.

To my husband, Jaspal, we have travelled this road together for so long that I wouldn't know how to do it without you. Thank you for your patience, for your unwavering encouragement, for your help with formatting issues, and for your midnight feedback that helped re-ignite my flame when I was feeling stuck or overwhelmed.

To my children, Zaahur, Zayaana, Zayvur, and Zaaryn. You are and always will be my motivation. Your curiosity, your passion for life, your perseverance, and your unconditional love would not allow for any faltering. You are the upcoming third-generation. You will be the change-makers whose voices will shine.

CHAPTER ONE: RESEARCH BACKGROUND / THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

Chapter One will explore why this research study examining the schooling experiences of second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry is necessary in a Canadian context, how my experiences as a second-generation Canadian woman and educator of Punjabi descent have shaped my interest in pursuing this research, and what purpose this research can serve. The chapter includes the following information: Problem statement, personal location of the research, research significance, and the theoretical framework of the research.

Statement of the Problem and Background

Historically, human differences have been frequently constrained by the emergence of an ideologically conservative, dominant hegemonic discourse that seeks to reframe and rearticulate the experiences of individuals belonging to minoritized groups (Hunn, Guy, & Manglitz, 2006). Hunn, Guy, and Manglitz (2006) refer to the research of Delgado and Stefancic (1993) and state that narratives of dominance permeate and serve to privilege Whites, men, the middle and/or upper class, and heterosexuals through expressing these social locations as normative points of reference. These master narratives distort and silence the experiences of minoritized groups (Solórzano & Yasso, 2002). Thus, master narratives are considered the most valuable by virtue of their dominance. In a Canadian context, one such majoritarian narrative is that of European settlers building the nation of Canada, discounting the prior presence and contributions of the Indigenous peoples and of migrants. Counter-stories or narratives stand in opposition to narratives of dominance and give voice to those people whose experiences are not often told. Counter-storytelling can act as a tool for exposing, analyzing, and challenging dominant discourses on race (Giri, 2017; Grewal, 2016; Solórzano & Yasso, 2002). Quinn (2013) indicates that Chinua Achebe (1994), stated an African adage: Until lions write their own history, the tale

of the hunt will always glorify the hunter. This quote is potent in Canada's current context as the time has come where the oppressed have taken the pen and begun to write their stories. Recent years have shown an upsurge in the research of second-generation Canadians of Punjabi Sikh descent and this timing coincides with the first large portion of this second-generation group entering age groups of later adulthood. Cui (2015) cites Jantzen (2008) and notes this trend, stating that "the 2006 census shows that the majority of non-European origin respondents are in the first generation, whereas people of European origins, particularly those from British and French groups, are generally from third-plus generations" (p. 1154). These second-generation individuals of Punjabi Sikh ancestry are beginning to write their stories. I am a second-generation Canadian woman of Punjabi Sikh descent and an educator in the public school system. I hope to add a new voice to the research literature on school experiences and the perception of such through my research culminating in this thesis paper.

I have been a student in the public education system and in a number of post-secondary institutions and am currently an educator in the British Columbia (BC) public education system. I will provide details about my personal location as a researcher in another section in this chapter that justifies my insertion, educational and life experiences, and knowledge into the body of this thesis paper. My own experiences have often left me wondering about the educational system's failure to speak for people that share my Punjabi Sikh cultural perspective regarding the BC curriculum, the classroom environment, and the larger school community. I never read a book that talked about the disparity of growing up Punjabi in a Canadian society. I noticed that mathematics word problems never included questions about Christina and Preety waiting for a train as an example of lack of cultural sensitivity in the curriculum. Social Studies curriculum never included the contribution that Punjabi migrants made to the Canadian economy upon

arrival to the country. Baffoe, Asimeng-Boahene, and Ogbuagu (2014) state that "Western researchers and institutions have jurisdiction or control over the construction, reconstruction and dissemination of knowledge" (p. 13). Curriculum is planned and implemented by these researchers and institutions. Egbo (2011) citing Kinchelhoe (2005) states that there exist "educational orthodoxies that privilege certain kinds of knowledge over others" (p. 31). Egbo continues that it is necessary to acknowledge how "knowledge is constructed, situated and contested within the context of power and marginality" (p. 31) and "challenge educational practices that privilege certain kinds of knowledge while devaluing others (p.31). Fernández (2002) quotes Roithmayr (1999) who stated that, in schools, we find that "the classroom—where knowledge is constructed, organized, produced, and distributed—is a central site for the construction of social and racial power" (p. 48). As a result, schools do not only wield control over what is unseen and unheard – they also control what and who is seen and heard and, thus, validated.

Current textbooks have started to introduce names that fit within multiple Canadian identities and schools celebrate festivals and foods; however, in my experience, these affirmative practices appear to go little beyond the superficial. Colonial and imperialistic agendas of early governments institutionalized "Western science as the dominant way of knowing in public institutions, such as the university, through its assumed superiority over all "Other" ways of knowing" (Hauser, Howlett, & Matthews, 2009, p. 48). Hauser, Howlett, and Matthews (2009) cite Foucault (1977) and contend that such positioning allows knowledge to be legitimized, made powerful, and disseminated as truth. Knowledge equals power. What message are students being sent about whose knowledge is valued when their forms of knowledge and the contributions of their ancestors are never recognized as valuable? Including voices that have gone unnoticed is

the first step in beginning a process of adopting the critical lens needed to strive towards social and racial justice.

Personal Location

I am second-generation Canadian and my family history in this country started with my mother who migrated first to Canada from Punjab, India as a teenage girl at the beginning of 1970. She came in search of a better life and lived at various times with one or another of her brothers who were already settled in Canada while she attempted to go to school. Five years later, she married my father whom she had sponsored into Canada. They had two children. My brother and I grew up as 80s children in a large urban area in the Lower Mainland of BC with all the usual experiences of growing up as children of migrants, entrenched firmly in two cultures. My interest in this research stems from my insider status as a member of a minoritized group.

My interest in this research is also fueled by my experiences and knowledge as an educator in both urban and rural schools for which I have noticed significance differences in minority group experiences. I started teaching in a large, urban area in the Lower Mainland of British Columbia and moved to a more rural area in the Central Interior region of BC for seven years, after which I returned to live and teach in an urban area in the Lower Mainland. My aim in carrying out this research study was to examine what second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry report in their school experiences related to race, language, and communication. I also intended to explore school experiences in how they connect to home and community, and relational experiences related to communication with school, values in relation to education, experiences of gender, and experiences of head-covering. The truths recorded, analyzed, and themed throughout this research study from second-generation Canadian students

of Punjabi Sikh ancestry can create opportunities of using their own voices to dismantle assumptions and perceptions about student experiences that are entrenched into our schools.

Research Significance

Present-day situations have created a long overdue awakening to systemic racism. Racism is being witnessed like never before in a world, as seen on the news feeds and in social media, that becomes increasingly smaller due to globalization and more accessible due to social media. This awakening has allowed minoritized individuals' voices to be finally heard, albeit in a different way with the emergence of digital activism that allows for amplification of silenced voices and contextualizing dominant narratives (O'Byrne, 2019). Movements and initiatives such as Black Lives Matter, No One Is Illegal, and Truth and Reconciliation have started to gain momentum in challenging systems and providing a larger opening for the amplification of more and diverse voices. Minoritized individuals feel increasingly free to express their lived experiences with less worry about backlash or minimization as a result of these movements gaining momentum. Critical race theory (CRT) emphasized the importance of location and advancement of narratives of marginalized peoples that should then be used to inform practice and research (Ortiz & Jani, 2010). The importance of understanding minoritized groups within systems is increasingly relevant. An example of this importance involves our policing system, which is currently under the most scrutiny, but schools are also a system and need to be scrutinized. It is important to explore what can begin to dismantle parts of systems that contribute to the oppression of the very people they are there to serve.

Research in relation to second-generation Canadian school experiences has been relatively slow to emerge; yet, there has been some research regarding education in relation to migrants in general. An examination of the children of Punjabi migrants in the context of their

educational experiences within the Canadian schooling system is long overdue. There has been some research conducted in the United Kingdom and in the United States (Abbas, T, 2002b; Dhingra, 2003; Ghuman 2002; Handa, 2013); however, there is a significant gap in the Canadian research on the education of these students. It is disquieting to notice that this segment of society has gone unnoticed in educational academia for so long, especially considering Canada's large population of individuals who migrated from South Asia.

Theoretical Framework

This research study was framed by critical race theory (CRT) and to some extent by critical social theory (CST). Critical social theory is underpinned by the philosophy that social phenomena must be understood in terms of their context and history. CST theorizes that there exist personal difficulties such as family dynamics and interpersonal relationships and "when these conditions become part of the overall rationalization of society and how it functions, we can say that such personal histories become instances of social patterns, not determined by them but certainly inscribed by them" (Leonardo, 2004, p. 13). This theoretical perspective is important to this research study as many of the variables that impact second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry and their educational experiences can be shaped by social patterns. A theme that emerged from the literature was that of the challenge faced by secondgeneration students in navigating through two dichotomous cultures in order to form their identity (Bacon, 1999; Berry & Sabatier, 2010; Maira, 1996). CST would contend that this journey of identity formation does not take place in a vacuum. Rather, it is variable and "...strongly intertwined with and shaped by the contexts within which it takes place, such as educational setting" (Kaplan & Flum, 2012, p. 172). The research has indicated that culture, family, peers, and teachers are a significant influence on a second-generation student's

achievement motivation, self-efficacy, and academic achievement (Klassen, 2004a). Thus, educational environments can play an important role in this process of students' development of self in a number of ways in which teachers, students, and academic content interact. This interaction affects students' achievement, motivation, and self-development.

The roots of critical race theory developed from critical legal scholarship, exploring how race-neutral laws and policies perpetuate racial, ethnic, and/or gender subordination (Bernal, 2002). Tenets of CRT are: endemic racism that is normalized in society, interest convergence in racism advancing interests of White people with little incentive to eliminate it, social construction of race, differential racialization of groups, intersectionality and anti-essentialism, and centring minoritized voices as experts of their own experiences (Pulliam, 2017). Critical race theory acknowledges the "centrality of race and focuses on how elements of racism and prejudice are embedded in society and social institutions such as schools" (Egbo, 2011, p. 24). One theme that emerged from the literature of second-generation students was that of stereotyping. Stereotyping (expectations of students based on their heritage) and/or assumption of certain characteristics within school settings have an impact on students' schooling experiences and academic achievement. CRT provides a framework to challenge race, racism, and racial stereotypes in the classroom through centring voices of students of colour in research, curriculum, and teaching (Solórzano & Yasso, 2001). This framework provides a way to counteract the situational threat that arises from the dissemination of stereotypes. Solórzano and Yasso (2001) state that "CRT challenges the dominant discourse on race and racism as it relates to education by examining how educational theory and practice are used to subordinate certain racial and ethnic groups" (p. 2). The solution to this dominant discourse through the lens of critical race theory lies in unapologetically centring how oppression is manifest in the

educational experiences of BIPOC (Black, Indigenous, and People of Colour) individuals (Huber, 2010).

Tenets of CRT applied in educational research include the centrality of race and its intersectionality with other minoritized identities, a challenge to master narratives or dominant ideology, a commitment to social justice, the centrality of experiential knowledge, and an intersectional perspective (Solórzano & Yasso, 2001). A theme that emerged in the literature of second-generation children was that of culture brokering. Culture brokering occurs when children of migrants act as intermediaries to interpret the new culture for their parents (Hua & Costigan, 2012; Jones & Trickett, 2005). CRT would assert the importance of considering all intersecting identities, experiences, and interactions while ensuring support for those who are brokering in many forms and for those who are in need of brokering. A related theme of first language attrition is stated in the literature. Second-generation students often face the difficulty of first language attrition when their first language does not have a chance to develop and begins to decline, which impacts their schooling and their sense of self (Hinton, 1999; Tse, 1998; Wong, 1991). First language attrition also connects to critical race theory's ideology of intersectionality and centring marginalized voices to create social change. Canadian schools have come a long way since children were asked not to speak their first languages at school; however, there are still steps to be taken towards acknowledging first languages and their importance in the lives of students.

Much of the published research literature is applied broadly to those of South Asian descent rather than specifying a group. This is problematic as South Asians do not share a common history nor do they share a common geography (Ghosh, 2013). South Asians comprise the largest migrant group in Canada, according to Statistics Canada (2017). Tran, Kaddatz and

Allard (2005) indicate that South Asian is an umbrella term that encompasses those who identify as Bangladeshi, Bengali, East Indian, Goan, Gujarati, Hindu, Ismaili, Kashmiri, Nepali, Pakistani, Punjabi, Sikh, Sinhalese, South Asian, Sri Lankan or of Tamil ancestry. The largest migration of a South Asian group to Canada are the Sikhs of the Punjab, who are considered to be a minority in South Asia. Lindsay (2001), stated that 34% of Indian migrants in 2001 reported being of the Sikh faith while the second-largest faith group were Hindus at 27%.

The use of the term South Asian has been criticized by Ghosh (2013) as an externally imposed post-colonial identifier that was initially based on geography but has now morphed into a racial category in Canada. Many researchers used the term South Asian in lieu of other descriptors, although they acknowledge its homogenizing tendencies that tends to "other" them under a racializing label (Rajiva, 2013). As greater numbers of second-generation individuals of South Asian descent begin to enter young adulthood, this trend of homogenization is beginning to change: As diverse individuals share their narratives, it becomes apparent that the South Asian culture is a heterogeneous one where voices are developed through ongoing experiences and interactions with communities, cultures, and through personal constructions and reconstructions of knowledge based on these experiences (Bhatia & Ram, 2004).

A common theme is that a large number of second-generation South Asians (children born of migrants to Canada) of both genders have entered post-secondary institutions and continue to perform well (Abbas, 2006; Bhopal, 2000; Chiswick & DebBurman, 2003, Nayar, 2004; Wadhwa, 2002). Existing research has also addressed generational differences between first, second, third, and later generations of South Asians.

Rationale and Conclusion

The student group I researched are second-generation Canadians of Punjabi Sikh descent. The reason for this group choice is because the majority of South Asian migrants in British Columbia are of Punjabi Sikh ethnicity and their offspring are of a group with which I identify and consider myself an insider. There was a need to explore the experiences of this group within the public education system because it has been overlooked despite Canada's large South Asian population. There were four questions I investigated:

- 1. Are second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh descent in majority-population schools more likely to feel supported in their educational experiences than the same population in minority-population schools in British Columbia?
- 2. Does gender impact perceptions of school experiences of second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh descent?
- 3. Do second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh descent wearing religious head-covering have a different perception of school experiences compared to those not wearing religious head-covering?
- 4. What recommendations can be made to teachers, schools, and districts to enhance the educational experiences of second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh descent?

The answers to these questions provided insight into the students' thoughts and beliefs about their experiences within the school system and how well they felt they were being served. I discovered how students of Punjabi descent within the Canadian education system perceived their school experiences though this research opportunity. I hoped to understand the challenges

that these second-generation youth face, the obstacles they encounter, and the structures or people that help them overcome their difficulties or inhibit them in some way. I wanted to understand what advantages and disadvantages they believed come with being a second-generation Canadian student of Punjabi Sikh descent in the school system. I also wanted to know their perceptions as to how well the Canadian education system served their educational and social needs. I speculated that students in the Lower Mainland feel more supported and accepted by the education system than their peers in the Central region due to forming a larger proportion of the Punjabi population. I examined their experiences and surmised recommendations for improvement based on their reporting of schooling experiences. I wanted to answer the question 'What more can be done?'. Lastly, I wanted to understand the numerous factors that come together to form the educational experiences of second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh descent.

There were many outcomes resulting from gathering this information. I hoped to make a contribution to improving academic understanding of the challenges faced by second-generation Canadian youth of Punjabi Sikh descent. Doing so, opens a door for much-needed exploration in this lesser-researched area. This information can be useful in helping to determine services that could potentially improve student success. Further, this information identifies existing practices that are working and practices that may not be as valuable. Through the lens of critical race theory and critical social theory, these voices are of utmost importance and should be centred to inform research, curriculum, and practice. An outcome of this study was that it could help educators of second-generation students of Punjabi Sikh descent challenge their own assumptions and have a better understanding of their students, the cultural place that informs the

being of these students, and the challenges through which the young members of this group experience each day.

This research was needed due to a lack of significant amounts of Canadian research in the specific area of schooling experiences of second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry, one of the largest migrant groups in Canada. My interest in this research stemmed from my insider status as a second-generation Canadian child of migrant parents and as an educator who has had the opportunity to work with large numbers of this group of students over my career. I hope this research informs practice for those educators who work with this population on a regular basis, informs community members of issues to which this research gave voice, and creates broader change with the education system by challenging assumptions that may be held. Chapter Two will provide an overview of current literature.

CHAPTER TWO: REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

The goal of this chapter is to provide the reader with an understanding of the research literature from which this study stemmed. I begin the chapter by describing the historical context of Punjabi Sikhs and their migration to Canada. The other section in the chapter is the literature review of the following context: Punjabi Sikh culture; contemporary trends of the migration of Punjabi people; the role of culture; identity of second-generation South Asian Canadians; the role of family; generational differences; brokering; gender differences; linguistic influences; teacher roles; and, South Asians as the model minority myth. The focus of this chapter is on the research literature; however, I have inserted some of my own knowledge and experiences from the perspective of a second-generation Canadian woman who identifies as being of Punjabi Sikh ancestry.

The Western research related to South Asians' education available has focused largely on the migrant experience. This research trend is changing with research conducted in regards to the education of second-generation settlers of South Asian descent in the United Kingdom and in the United States. The Canadian educational experience of this group has been overlooked in the academic literature. Research on the exploration of acculturation experiences and school success has begun to emerge (Rajiva, 2013; Shariff, 2008; Somerville & Robinson, 2016; Sundar, 2008). The schooling experiences of migrant children have consistently received more attention than that of the Canadian-born children of migrants (Shariff, 2008; Somerville, 2008). Shariff (2008) and Somerville (2008) stated the reason for this lack of research is because the second-generation of Punjabi Sikhs in Canada is still quite young, and, partly, because of the assumption that identities become less salient as they are further removed from origin. Migrant children's experiences with language acquisition, communication, cultural adjustment, and socialization in

relation to schooling and identity formation have been explored more than their second-generation counterparts (Shariff, 2008; Somerville, 2008; Sundar, 2008). These same issues in relation to the Canadian-born children of migrants have yet to be thoroughly investigated.

An exploration of the research indicated a number of important concerns with which second-generation individuals of Punjabi descent contend. I performed this research study to explore experiences of second-generation secondary school students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry. I discovered that second-generation children experience some variability in school performance although they are largely successful. Second-generation students' academic performances are strongly related to a number of characteristics interacting together in an interplay between the roles of family, teachers, and culture. Another determinant of their school experiences is generation. Studies have found that later generations do not perform as well academically as do earlier generations (Bacon, 1999; Maira, 1996; Wakil et al., 1981). Female students historically perform slightly better than males (Abbas, 2006; Bhopal, 2000; Chiswick, & DebBurman, 2003, Nayar, 2004; Wadhwa, 2002).

South Asian Canadians: Historical Context

Many of the South Asians in Canada are ethnically Punjabi, identify with the Sikh faith, and are one of the fastest growing migrant groups in the nation (Baptiste, 2005). These South Asian migrants originated from a small state in North-Western India called Punjab. The population in Punjab is largely comprised of farming families (Singh, 2004). Sikhs are a small minority group within India, which is predominantly a Hindu nation. Punjabi people first migrated to Canada in search of a better life for themselves and for future generations (Oberoi, 1994). Sikhs of rural background from Punjab continue to migrate to Canada in large numbers due to unfair treatment in India and lack of financial opportunity for families (Markovits, 2007).

Rajiva (2006) cited the work of Ralston (1999) and Dua (2000) who identified the history of South Asians in Canada as a *racialized narrative* that is also gendered, a story that began as predominantly male. The story of South Asians in Canada unfolded by being based on race and gender rather than being a shared history. This narrative started during the beginning of the twentieth century within a broader framework of nation building that defined all non-European migrants as undesirable (Rajiva, 2006). This history began largely with Indian men and a few Indian women entering Canada in the first quarter of the century. Sikhs faced high levels of racism and exploitation in the early 1900s in Canada (Sahoo & Sangha, 2010).

Anti-Asian riots in 1907 and the Continuous Journey legislation came into effect during the early 1900s. The Continuous Journey legislation stated was an amendment to Canada's Immigration Act in 1908 that prohibited the landing of any immigrant who did not come to Canada by continuous journey from their country of origin which effectively stalled Indian migration to Canada (Sumartojo, 2012). The Japanese ship, SS Komagata Maru, was chartered in 1914 to transport 376 passengers (mostly men and a few women) from India to Japan and then on to Canada in order to meet the Continuous Journey legislation (Sahoo & Sangha, 2010). The ship was out at sea for six weeks before landing in Vancouver, Canada on May 23, 1914; however, only twenty returning residents and four passengers deemed special cases out the 376 passengers were allowed to disembark (Sahoo & Sangha, 2010). The ship was moored in the harbour for two months and passengers faced deplorable living conditions with inadequate access to food, water, and medical attention on board (Price & Bains, 2013). The ship was forced out of Canadian waters on July 23, 1914 by an armed naval vessel which was an indication that not all British imperial subjects were equal (Basran & Bolaria, 2003; Jagpal, 1994; Walton-Roberts, 2003). The passengers faced hostility upon their return to India on September 29th and

disembarked under threat in a town called Budge Budge, about twenty-seven kilometres from Kolkata (Price & Bains, 2013). The passengers were then forced onto a train bound for Punjab with twenty dead, many injured, and surviving passengers who faced lifelong surveillance by the Indian government (Price & Bains, 2013).

Family life was unknown for most of these people until the mid-twentieth century (Jagpal, 1994). The literature has noted that greater numbers of women and children started to enter the country to join the men who were already settled in Canada. Racism and injustice were simply a part of life for these first pioneers. Asian migrants to Canada eventually received the right to vote, but not until 1947 (Ghosh, 2017). Most South Asian migrants to British Columbia knew their fate would lie in employment at sawmills while paid low wages for, often dangerous, work. Even the migrants with substantial education from Indian institutions could not acquire a job that fit with their education or trained skills. Younger Sikhs became embittered and developed a negative attitude towards education because of what they observed with earlier settlers. The older generation still encouraged their children to obtain an education as they thought it would eventually be their ticket out of these labour positions (Jagpal, 1994).

Canada's immigration laws changed in the wake of Indian independence in 1951 and that brought a marked increase of Sikh migrants based on the sponsorship system in the 1950s – 1960s (Kepley Mahmood, 2015; Nayar, 2004). There was still pressure to assimilate into mainstream Canadian society: Western clothing and hairstyles were worn in an effort to be more accepted (Nayar, 2004). The 1960s heralded a time when racial and ethnic barriers to immigration were removed (Rajiva, 2009). The result was that South Asian migration increased exponentially and diversified in terms of region, religion, and class. The changes in immigration policies resulted in the migration of more educated, white-collar professionals from India who

experienced difficulty in having their foreign credentials recognized in Canada and were pushed into blue-collar occupations (Sandhu & Nayar, 2008).

The largest influx of South Asian migrants occurred during the Pierre Elliot Trudeau era after the implementation of a new multiculturalism policy in the 1970s (Nayar, 2004). The migrants encountered racism and hostility, but the population was growing in numbers that provided the opportunity to band together to fight racism and to maintain more traditional ways of being (Nayar, 2004). This cultural and communal solidarity caused conflict between those who were more inclined to assimilate and those who wanted to preserve traditions. This wave of migrants started to have children and wanted to give them access to the opportunities for which they had intended when they migrated; yet, they also wanted to preserve cultural traditions.

Another push factor occurred on the other side of the world as Sikhs felt especially marginalized in the 1980s in India. Indian troops stormed the Golden Temple in 1984 in response to armed separatist activity within its walls in a manoeuvre called *Operation Bluestar*. Indira Gandhi's Sikh bodyguards assassinated the then-president leading to days of anti-Sikh pogroms with thousands killed across India in the aftermath. This led to a period in the mid-1980s to the early 1990s when a significant number of Sikh migrants were entering Canada as political refugees. The majority of these migrants came through family sponsorship and transnational marriages (Kepley Mahmood, 2015; Mooney, 2006; Rajan, Varghese, & Nanda, 2016). This period led to tension between those who embraced greater orthodoxy to counteract the perception of religious threat and those who did not (Judge, 2003). A cultural incongruence emerged between the collective values espoused in the home and the individualistic values presented in school and between an oral wisdom orientation and an analytic system of

knowledge acquisition as more Sikh children began to enter the school system (Sandhu & Nayar, 2008).

An economic decline in Punjab since the mid-1990's resulted in opportunities for migration to Canada with a large influx of diverse, skilled migrants from India (Ghosh, 2014). Walton-Roberts (2003) contended that a substantial number of these migrants were from Punjab which led to an insular vision of the Indian immigrant community to Canadian Sikhs and to mainstream society. These later migrants were able to be increasingly insular as numbers grew and they were able to navigate their new homes more easily as familiar language, foods, clothing, and communities were easier to find. Sumartojo (2012) noted that this insularity was due to a more defined sense of Sikh identity in diasporic communities where many have managed to improve the public image of Sikhs through their prominent societal roles resulting from demographic concentration and economic prosperity. This period of migration continues today, with increasing numbers of migrants coming into Canada from South Asia and settling in large urban areas (Edmonston, 2016).

Cultural Context

Defining someone as a Sikh has always been a politically charged exercise. I'm sure that any of these definitions can be challenged by different factions of the religion. I will attempt to give a simple overview of Sikhs and their head-coverings or lack of them from my own experience as a second-generation woman of Punjabi Sikh descent. Sikhs can largely be divided into *amritdhari* [being baptized and keeping unshorn hair]; *kesdhari* [keeping unshorn hair]; *sehajdhari* [those who only observe some of the teachings/requirements]; or, *mona* [those who cut their hair]. *Kes* [unshorn hair] is worn by being tied up into a *jooda* [topknot] and then covered with either a *pugh* or *dastaar* [turban], a *patka* [a large bandana tied around the head and

jooda], or a *ramaal* [a small handkerchief placed on the jooda in lieu of a larger head-covering]. There is no significance behind the head-covering other than the ease of maintenance of the patka or the ramaal for children and athletes in comparison to the meters of cloth used to tie the turban. Females and males can both wear a turban; however, it is a more common practice for Sikh males than females.

Amritdhari Sikhs must observe the *punj kakkar* [the 5 K's or the 5 articles of faith] at all times as part of their baptized status. The 5Ks are comprised of: keeping kes, wearing a *kara* [bracelet], wearing a *kanga* [small wooden comb], wearing a *kirpan* [a small dagger], and wearing a *kachera* [undergarment with a tie-knot]. The term *sardar* often refers to a male who is wearing a turban. The more recent term, *cutsurd*, indicating a sardar who has cut his kes has emerged, weaving into the idea of multiple, hybrid identities and the freedom to choose when to/not to don a turban. In this research study I refer only to those who self-report the wearing of any visible head-coverings and those who do not for the ease of data analysis and reporting.

Contemporary Trends

Migration trends are changing Canadian demographics with South Asians currently comprising the single largest visible minority group (Statistics Canada, 2006, 2011, 2016). The problem of qualified migrants being unable to find work in their fields continues to be problematic; yet, a large number of South Asians continue to migrate to Canada with the hope of raising their standard of living regardless of the nature of their job upon arrival to Canada. There is also an increase in the number of South Asians who migrate to Canada for educational or professional opportunities and further their education or work qualifications in a professional job which may not exist in the state of Punjab due to high levels of unemployment (Baptiste, 2005; Walton-Roberts & Pratt, 2005). Individuals migrating for financial reasons are doing so in hopes

of a better life for their families. Detlaff and Wong (2016) reported that the desire for a better life is an important motivating and protective factor influencing migration from one country to another. Canada's standards for migrant entry have also resulted in larger numbers of migrants who have a significantly higher level of education (Reitz & Somerville, 2004). Research has shown that today's Asian migrants have a relatively high level of education in comparison to that of other groups (Khandelwal, 2002).

A fundamental change in today's economy and educational institutions have ensured that there is an increased demand for education by employers and educators (Reitz & Somerville, 2004). A majority of Sikh migrants believe that education is an important avenue through which their children can rise above poverty, hardship, and racism to become successful in their lives (Nayar, 2004; Wadhwa, 2006). Recent research has indicated that, in comparison with the White majority, a higher proportion of individuals of South Asian descent continue with post-secondary education programs (Bhopal, 2000; Boyd, 2002; Chiswick, & DebBurman, 2003). Research has also indicated that the academic performance of ethnic minority groups may now exceed that of majority groups (Bhopal, 2000; Boyd, 2002; Francis & Archer, 2005; Reitz & Somerville, 2004; Zhou, 1997). Individuals of South Asian descent are far more likely to remain in post-secondary schooling once they gain admission (Abbas, 2002b). This particular research study permitted me to explore experiences and successes of second-generation Canadian secondary school students of Punjabi Sikh descent in British Columbia. Expectations of success are present for immigrant South Asians with clear differences between the first generation and second-generation children. These differences lie in cultural retention, language acquisition, acculturation, and socialization. This study focuses on second-generation students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry who are born in Canada.

The Role of Culture

South Asian culture is based around the collective rather than the individual (Baptiste, 2005). The good of the family or the community is often thought to be more important than the good of the individual. This cultural belief results in conflict for the second generation with the Western notion of individuality, where individual needs and desires are placed above the collective. No culture is completely collectivist or individualistic. This aspect of culture can be viewed as being on a continuum with each category on one end. Cultures may align more on one side but can still possess elements of the other. Children of Punjabi migrants experience incongruence between the values learned at home and the values they are exposed to in the dominant society, especially at school (Nayar, 2012). The resulting somewhat dichotomous view of the world must be deciphered and reconciled by second-generation youth before they are able to succeed.

The South Asian community plays a very important role in family life because of the emphasis on the collective. Much value is placed on how the community perceives a family. This reputation is chiefly dependent on the success and conduct of the children; they should be educated, professional, and have a propensity to preserve their cultural and religious heritage (Mohammad-Arif, 2000). Studies have shown that second-generation children who have access to social capital, such as language, that allows them to have a better connection to family and community tend to have better academic outcomes (Abada & Tenkorang, 2009). Students who reported traditional orientations to community values increased academic performance while the effects of concern with individuality were insignificant on second-generation students' scholastic achievement (Zhou, 1997). The relationships that students have built with their communities and families can be interpreted as a form of social capital.

The South Asian community has a strong cultural belief in the inherent importance of education (Abbas, 2002b). Some members of the South Asian community find it unthinkable not to strive for higher qualifications (Ahmad, 2001). Parhar (2010) examined 1970s efforts in British Columbia to encourage ethnic minority parental involvement in educational programs targeted towards encouraging Indo-Canadian mothers to speak English and learn Canadian culture: As a result, these parents understood that they needed their children to fit into the Canadian way of schooling if they wanted them to be successful. Parhar (2010) referenced the work of Gibson (1988) and indicates that South Asian parents supported schools indirectly by directing children to rules and do as teachers expected; however, they did not become involved in school affairs. Studies have shown that there are some cultural groups in which this is more prominent than others (Kaufman, 2004). India is a densely populated country with a high level of competition for prime post-secondary spots and the children are taught at a young age to work hard in order to compete for these spaces (Wadhwa, 2006).

This competitive spirit has carried over with the migrants from the 1970s. This was the generation that was successful in the farming area of the Punjab with the onset of the Green Revolution. Punjab is one of the most successful states in India with some of its land-owning inhabitants achieving some financial success. Parents worked hard to provide their children with the same education that the elite Hindu majority were receiving. This generation was also one from which there was a wave of migration. They brought the ideals of meritocracy that placed importance on education upon arriving in Canada. These migrants also transferred the importance of occupations that provided a good quality of life in India.

These parents are, consequently, quick to teach their children about educational pursuit as a path to cope with anticipated discrimination and overcome racism through the attainment of a

good occupation and economic success. Children are taught that hard work will result in positive rewards. Migrants who left their home countries made a brave and fearful journey often with little more than a few dollars and hopes of ameliorating their families' condition. These migrants have a strong motivation for their children to do well (Detlaff & Wong, 2016). Children are encouraged to aspire to professional careers that require a substantial amount of education, such as engineering, medicine, or law, or a sound financial benefit, such as entrepreneurship (Wadhwa, 2006).

Parental responsibility is another important cultural factor and parents are held responsible for the behaviour of their children (Baptiste, 2005; Mohammad-Arif, 2000). The community helps to keep children accountable and functions as arbiters of appropriate cultural and moral standards and stewardship (Baptiste, 2005). The community functions as a support network providing social and financial surrogates to fill in for family left behind in India (Baptiste, 2005).

Identity Formation of Second-Generation Canadians of South Asian Descent

There are a number of theories in relation to identity formation. Many of these theories present assimilation, separation, integration, and marginalization in one way or another toward migrants. Ghuman (1994a) compared second-generation Asians in Britain and second-generation Indo-Canadians and noted that, if acculturation was a continuum with assimilation on one end and accommodation on the other, Indo-Canadians tended to migrate more towards integration, which he felt lay in the center of the continuum.

Research from the United States indicated that second-generation South Asian children go through two phases in relation to their cultural identity: *conformism* and *appreciation* (Mohammad-Arif, 2000). Conformism to mainstream culture occurs during the school years and

appreciation comes later during the university years (Mohammad-Arif, 2000; Tirone & Pedlar, 2005). Some people realize that the colour of their skin has established that they will never be perceived as truly Canadian throughout their teen years and early twenties (Dhingra, 2003; Rajiva, 2006).

Negative socio-political climates may reinforce this perception as was seen post 9/11 (the cliché term for the September 11, 2001 attacks when commercial airliners destroyed New York's twin towers) when there was a sharp rise in hate crimes against Sikhs by reactionary forces (Verma, 2006). The hyphenization that many experience on a regular basis through the media that categorizes them as Indo-Canadian leads to a realization that directs them towards a search for the roots of their ethnicity and a desire to embrace what they had left behind during their years of conformism. The youth begin to question how acculturation colours their view of their parents' culture as they work toward appreciation on the continuum (Maira, 1996).

One of the struggles faced by second-generation Canadian children of Punjabi migrants is syncretizing two differing cultures. This dichotomy permeates the world of the second-generation child from the time they are very small and hear their parents talking about their homeland in relation to India, or learn values that conflict from home to school (Karakayali, 2004). Adolescence is an especially complex time in need of a sophisticated grasp of cross-cultural dialectics and the ability to navigate between cultures for children of migrants who are born into this strange dualism (Durham, 2004). The children are a generation that can become mired between two worlds as they are required to participate in the differing social worlds of both their parents and peers (Bacon, 1999). There is often the issue of conflicting demands from the two worlds (Atzaba-Poria, Pike, & Barrett, 2004; Baptiste, 2005). Nayar (2004) contended that this generation is well-equipped and able to navigate this divide quite comfortably. Rajiva

(2006) proposed that second-generation youth feel like they do not belong and experience racism and ridicule throughout their schooling. Rajiva (2006) also noted these children have a confused and much weaker self and cultural identity than their parents who did not have to contend with this dichotomy. Dosanjh and Ghuman (1998) found that the weakening of identity does not seem to be a concern for migrant parents. The parents tend to accept biculturalism and make the necessary changes in their lifestyle and outlook to accommodate the new realities without losing their identity as South Asians. Abouguenda and Noels (2001) confirmed that second-generation children of migrants have significantly lower self-esteem and self-concept than migrants themselves.

Some research indicated that cultural duality leads to a positive biculturalism in well-adjusted individuals (Wakil et al., 1981). These researchers stated second-generation diasporic individuals of South Asian descent are able to take the best aspects from both of their worlds and create their own reality. The research literature also proposed that many second-generation South Asians feel pressure to achieve a compromise between the two cultures in order to succeed academically and socially (Abbas, 2002b). This biculturalism usually involves using the tools of each culture to come to a unique personal ideal.

There is a clear distinction for parents who believe the second-generation is supposed to take advantage of the opportunities for educational and economic advancement while retaining the core value systems of Indian culture (Bacon, 1999). Some scholars have found that individuals growing up in a diasporic community experience identity confusion as they process belonging and needs varying from community, peer culture, and pop culture (Aujla, 2000; Handa, 2003). Rajiva (2006) uncovers that some second-generation individuals feel themselves as othered; however, unlike their parents, they do not have a nostalgic homeland for which they

long. Canada is their homeland. Many second-generation children are ultimately the creation of some kind of a new identity that synthesizes Eastern and Western ideas and values into a generational identity that allows them to freely interact within their parents' structures as well as the Western structures in which they were raised (Bacon, 1999).

The idea of a generational identity is interesting; however, the term bicultural seems inadequately binary in describing self-identification that occurs as a result of interplay between so many complex internal and external factors. Maira (1996) rejected the term biculturalism and adopted the more complex notion of multiple, hybrid identities. She contended that some adolescents feel the necessity to have a hidden identity: They hide their cultural colonization from their parents and, in some cases, hide their Indianness from their peers. Maira (1996) contended that these second-generation youth are adept at changing identities depending on the context of the situation in which they find themselves. Chameleon-like, they become skilled at donning different cultural masks to fit each situation and then discard them as necessary. Bhabha (1994) built from the research of Said and rejected the notion of simple mimicry, instead proposing a liminal space in which these identities fluctuate through time and space and are informed by a myriad of factors based on how the self is developed through a dialogical approach with the internal and external world. He suggests that this third space stems from a process of negotiating a performance required to survive in a colonial space. Second-generation individuals must also confront how much of their cultural colonization was of their own choosing.

The Role of Family

The characteristic of the collective is present within the family, and children are obligated to fulfil parents' expectations and bring honour within the community (Baptiste, 2005). Family is

an important factor in educational success for second-generation South Asian students. There are many family variables affecting how these students perform in school with some being common to all students regardless of ethnicity. Studies have shown that factors such as high socioeconomic status, parental education, and parental occupation effect school performance (Abbas, 2002a; Abbas, 2002b; Abbas, 2002c; Aldous, 2006; Garg, Levin, Urajnik, & Kauppi, 2005). A study conducted in India and Canada has revealed that specific parenting style of Indian parents does not have an effect on the academic achievements of their children (Garg et. al, 2005).

Many studies have indicated that positive parental attitudes toward the valuation of education, found in many South Asian migrants, is a factor that increases academic achievement regardless of parenting style, (Aldous, 2006; Reitz & Somerville, 2004). Ghuman (2003) found overwhelming evidence that school success is tied to South Asian migrant parents' interest in their children's education and high aspirations for their future careers. Many Indian migrant parents feel that education is an important factor for success and continually inculcate in their children the belief that it is of utmost importance to academically succeed (Bhattacharya & Schoppelrey, 2004). South Asian parents believe that education is an important step towards a successful career that will allow for upward social and economic mobility (Beynon & Hirji, 2000). Parents encourage careers that will provide substantial financial rewards so that their children do not suffer the hardships that they did. Toma, MacMillan, and Lehr (2000) found that satisfaction with financial security was a predictive factor for satisfaction with life in Punjabi immigrant families; thus, it is fitting that these parents encourage their children towards what they feel will provide that financial security.

South Asian parents believe that their children's academic success is an honour (Baptiste, 2005). Second-generation South Asians often feel driven to satisfy their parents and at times with little regard for their own desires (Baptiste, 2005, Mohammad-Arif, 2000; Rao, McHale, & Pearson, 2003). It is important to note the deleterious effect that this can have on youth unable to fulfil their parents' expectations or forced to do so without thought to their own desires or feelings even when they are performing well (Baptiste, 2005). Some second-generation South Asian students' spoke of their academic achievement as a way of satisfying parents' unfulfilled aspirations and of an obligation to compensate migrant parents for the sacrifices they have made (Ahmad, 2001; Maira, 1996). Some students start on an educational path of which their parents would approve and make changes later due to a lack of motivation. According to Mohammad-Arif (2000) this can lead to real generational conflicts.

A part of the family milieu that proves to have an advantageous effect on second-generation students' academic success is having older siblings who are influential sources of motivation (Ahmad, 2001). There is a drive to follow their examples and perform positively. There is an advantage of having a sibling in terms of increased language acquisition and homework help that aid in enhancing academic performance.

There is overwhelming evidence that second-generation children of migrants have higher levels of educational attainment relative to children of Canadian-born parentage, even after controlling for a number of other influencing factors (Abada, Hou, & Ram, 2008; Childs, Finnie, & Mueller, 2017; Kučera, 2008). Research shows that this attainment results due to migrant parents' own high aspirations for their children, a cultural value that is placed on high achievement, and from being able to get children to internalize high educational aspirations and

strive towards them (Abada et al., 2009; Modood, 2004; Picot & Hou, 2013; Taylor & Krahn, 2013).

Generational Differences

Research literature revealed children of migrants fare better in terms of socio-economic status than their parents (Karthick Ramakrishnan, 2004). Current research also revealed that Asian students of the first- and second-generation had better academic performance and faster growth across the years than third- or later generation students (Boyd, 2002; Boyd & Grieco, 1998; Chiswick & DebBurman, 2003; Duong, Bataly, Liu, Schwartz & McCarty, 2016; Picot & Hou, 2010; Zhang, 2002). Educational attainment of racialized offspring is higher than any other generation, including Canadians who are not visible minorities (Boyd, 2002; Childs et al., 2012; Picot & Hou, 2010). The classical assimilation model based on studies of European migrants showed that successive generations became more successful as they acculturated into mainstream society, but this model is unable to represent the migration process of most non-European populations who are racial minorities (Zhang, 2002). Educational attainment tended to peak in children of migrants and then level off for racial minorities, (Zhang, 2002).

One explanation for this decline could be over-assimilation into the dominant cultural group and its negative consequences (Grant & Rong, 1999). Another explanation could be that third-generation and later students become further removed from cultural norms that highly value education. Chiswick and DebBurman (2003) contended there are a number of factors that combine to create this trend. These researchers stated that part of the reason for the academic excellence of second-generation South Asians is that, recently, migrant parents coming from South Asia often have a higher level of education. Maira (1996) proposed that class background, exposure to racism, and contact with other ethnic backgrounds all have an impact. Many

researchers concluded that having foreign-born parentage has a positive effect on educational achievement (Boyd, 2002, Boyd & Grieco, 1998; Chiswick & DebBurman, 2003; Picot & Hou, 2010).

Culture Brokering

The term *culture broker* refers to the phenomenon of children mediating a new culture for their parents (Jones & Trickett, 2005). Jones and Trickett's (2005) study focused on families from the former Soviet Union; however, there are similarities with the interactions between second-generation Canadian children of Punjabi Sikh descent and their migrant parents. Cila and Lalonde (2015) stated language brokers influence the content of the messages they transmit as well as some cultural knowledge. Culture brokering consists partly of language brokering or being able to translate the language of the new culture to their parents (Tse, 1996; Zhou, 1997). Katz (2014) found that these child brokers were more often firstborn children and more frequently daughters, who were often kept under stricter parental surveillance than sons. Katz (2014) also found that the child who carried out the duties of language brokering was more likely to be bilingually proficient. It has been known that these children had more rewarding relationships with parents, as there was enhanced reciprocal understanding, collaboration leading to greater attachment, and increased feelings of contribution to the family. Ngo and Lee (2007), cited Tse's research that reported these student language brokers assume parental responsibilities, such as communicating with teachers and making decisions about their education. Katz (2014) also noted that culture brokering did not have to be official; it also takes place at home in more unofficial ways. The role of culture broker in the South Asian community can vary from translating official documents such as letters or school notices, translating unknown phone calls, explaining comedy on television, or arranging for medical or legal

appointments. Language brokering can also facilitate conversations and foster positive relationships between migrant parents and the community (Katz, 2014).

Some findings indicated that culture brokering may upset the normative power relationship between parents and children. According to Titzmann (2012), this process of parentification gives the language broker more responsibility; thus, enabling them to contend with challenges they may encounter in the brokering process. Cila and Lalonde (2015) concurred that brokering experiences are associated with increased feelings of self-efficacy, independence, and maturity. However, language brokering may also lead to emotional exhaustion if the migrant parent is relying on the language broker in excess (Titzmann, 2012). It is inevitable that some children may take advantage of this role reversal by filtering information like school reports to their advantage. Some children may feel apprehension at not being able to fully communicate during important times such as doctor's appointments, or comfortably communicate during parent-teacher interviews (Jones & Trickett, 2005). Children will often use many context clues and translate a number of times in order to ensure that they were correct in order to mitigate the apprehension of being incorrect and/or disappointing their families (Katz, 2014). This dependence on the children is lessened if parents are educated and as parents acculturate into society (Jones & Trickett, 2005). Hua and Costigan's (2012) findings indicated that language brokering could have an impact on psychological health and family relationships depending on family context. It is important for educators to realize that some second-generation children face this early process of adultification and can have apprehension surrounding it.

Gender Differences

Females have traditionally been held responsible for preserving the family's *izzat* [honour] in the Punjabi culture. Dasgupta (1988) argued that the behaviour of second-generation

daughters is monitored more closely than that of sons as they are "...the keepers of South Asian culture and heritage" (p. 957). There are freedoms allotted to males that have been denied to females (Mucina, 2018; Nayar, 2004; Sohal, 2010). According to Kalsi (2003), "...females are expected to assume gender specific chores and duties (including cleaning, disciplining younger siblings and cooking) and engage in minimal socialization outside of the home" (p. 3). Rajiva (2006) indicates that South Asian girls are "...pressured by family/community to maintain gendered cultural traditions that do not mesh with dominant narratives of girlhood. As symbols of the diaspora's future, they are expected to maintain standards derived from potentially outmoded notions of South Asian girlhood" (p. 177). Sumartojo (2012) found that South Asian culture in Canadian media is portrayed as being patriarchal, rife with male violence, and with having traditional cultural values that privilege male children more than female children.

Mohammad-Arif (2000) noted a small dichotomy between the educational opportunities of boys and of girls. She asserted that there is a stronger historical link to India with a greater concern with marriage than education for daughters in Britain. However, North American parents are willing to make great sacrifices to send their daughters to post-secondary schools (Mohammad-Arif, 2000). Ghuman (1994a) contended that this could be due to Canada's advocacy of cultural pluralism as well as Canadian school policies about multicultural education. Another explanation for the differences in perceptions of the value of educating daughters could be that Indian migration to Britain occurred substantially before Indian migration to North America. British migrants have been trying to preserve an older tradition, unaware of changes that have occurred within India in subsequent generations (Ahmad, 2001; Das Gupta 1997). Second-generation girls of South Asian descent in Britain have been pressured to maintain gendered cultural traditions that are outdated in India (Rajiva, 2006). This practice is changing,

and females are being encouraged into further education (Bhopal, 2000). Indian migration to North America is a newer phenomenon and, although these same expectations apply, there have been significant changes in recent years regarding females and education.

While some South Asians can view education for daughters as an unnecessary expenditure for a girl destined to be part of someone else's family, other South Asian families view a daughter's education as insurance against insecurity in matrimony (Ahmad, 2001). Education makes daughters more marketable for marriage. Ahmad (2001) proposed that by encouraging their daughters to be educated, some South Asian families feel reassured of their daughters' future while attaining prestige within the community for their liberal attitude. Females are expected to enter academia and excel intellectually while retaining core Indian values of femininity and docility to preserve family honour (Maira, 1996). The research has shown that ethnic minority females were more likely to have gained admission to university and performed better in post-secondary education than males (Abbas, 2002; Bhachu, 1991). Bhachu (1991) contended that this is increasingly true of Sikhs as their religious tenets accord men and women similar status. Sundar (2008) stated:

within the present social and cultural context...second-generation, South Asian-Canadian young women are reconceptualizing their gender roles in a way that allows them to combine the best qualities of the 'good South Asian woman'...with mainstream views of what makes a 'good Canadian woman.' (p. 112)

Handa (2002) critiqued the simplistic model of the culture clash: Instead of conflicting, could it be viewed as liberating for young South Asian women to be able to choose to move back and forth across the cultural continuum as needed? Klassen (2008) noted that Sikh adolescents

(both boys and girls) are characterized by academic persistence, a quality that can offer upward mobility in an unfamiliar and discriminatory environment where it may be difficult to find a sense of belonging regardless of young women's conflicts with cultural positioning.

Linguistic Influences

Research has shown that a frequent experience of second-generation students is that of linguistic difficulty. Many of these students report that when they started their public schooling, they had little or no command of the English language (Hinton, 1999). Many such students were put into ESL classes for part of each day, immediately differentiating them from their peers yet enabling them to learn English. Other effective modes of language transmission included television, friends, older siblings, and family (Hinton, 1999). English is picked up quickly at an early age because of the numerous sources for students to learn the language. However, by the end of formal schooling, this concentration in English results in first language attrition unless it is continually practiced (Wong, 1991). For those South Asian students who live in an extended family situation with grandparents, this attrition is easier to prevent than for those who do not live with grandparent. English-speaking parents face a quandary with determining if they should speak English to their children to speed up language acquisition or try to preserve their children's chances of retaining the heritage language (Tse, 1998).

One problem that may arise is communication with parents for those students that experience first language attrition. These children often have such a limited grasp of the first language that the rudimentary communication with non-English speaking parents in the home results in an inability to have meaningful conversations (Hinton, 1999). Mills (2001), Kumar, Trfimovich and Gatbonton (2008), and Guardado (2010) found that second-generation children believed that even an imperfect maintenance of their first language was linked with maintenance

of a bond with their families, communities, and cultures; thus, it was important for both migrants and their children to preserve the first language.

Children can often face ridicule because of their language. Assimilative pressures at school may cause some of these second-generation students to reject their first languages in order to fit in with their peers (Hinton, 1999). Some students who have experienced language attrition may feel discouraged to try to speak it through fear of ridicule from those who can speak it better than them. Educators historically did not want children using a first language at home as they thought there would be a deleterious effect on second language acquisition. Research has shown that there is no detriment to continuously learning a first language while acquiring a second.

Contrarily, there can be a positive effect on language learning across both (Tran, 2010).

First language attrition is not as large an issue for many second-generation South Asians. That is partially due to parental influence at home and partially because many of these children grow up in an ethnic enclave where they are continuously surrounded by community members and neighbours who converse with them in Punjabi (Hinton, 1999). A substantial number of second-generation Canadian children of Punjabi Sikh descent grow up with grandparents, who only speak the first language, living with them; thus, ensuring some language learning (Smythe & Toohey, 2009). Many students reported speaking a mix of English and of their first language (Hinton, 1999). It is relatively common to hear second-generation Canadians of Punjabi Sikh descent in Canada speak about Punglish – their own unique mix of English peppered with Punjabi words or Punjabi peppered with English words. Canadians of Punjabi Sikh ancestry most often use Punglish when they converse with people who can understand both.

There has been a move in Canadian schools to include many different languages as elective course offerings. In my role as a Punjabi teacher, I had the opportunity to attend a few

meetings of the Punjabi Language Education Association (PLEA) and keep abreast of their activities through their website. In discussion with board members, and as indicated on their website, PLEA made it an objective to organize more Punjabi language offerings in public schools and post-secondary institutions across British Columbia and advocate for the same across Canada. PLEA had a strong voice in advocating for the implementation of Punjabi language education in the BC School District # 36. PLEA also takes action in communities to inform parents that Punjabi is considered as valid as other languages for university entrance at many post-secondary institutions. Increasing numbers of students are embracing their first languages as they enter post-secondary school and public school offerings have increased in popularity as is evidenced by the growth of language courses across schools located in areas with larger populations of Punjabi-language speakers. As Sanghera (2011) noted on the PLEA website, there were fewer offerings available then than are available currently. This indicates that there are larger numbers of students who are enrolling in these courses.

The Role of the Teacher

The research literature indicated that teachers play an influential role in the academic performance of their pupils (Abbas, 2002b). The idea that racism permeates the education system and that there are cultural biases towards ethnic minority students has been vigorously debated over time. Reitz and Somerville (2004) stated in their work that there is:

...racial bias in Canadian education. Educators and researchers have pointed to racial biases among teachers and in the curriculum in the primary and secondary school system, the streaming of minorities into non-academic programs, the devaluation of the role of minority parents in their children's schooling, and the lack of minority representation on school boards. Some research suggests that

racist sentiment in schools causes visible minority youth to perceive they are discriminated against. Efforts to combat racism in Canadian schools have been located under the rubric of 'multiculturalism'. (p. 399)

The research indicated that teacher perceptions of minority students may have an adverse effect on the students' academic accomplishment (Abbas, 2002c). Other studies have indicated that teachers have demonstrated understanding of second-generation South Asian students' cultural circumstances, although they have often generalized their concern (Abbas, 2002b). This generalization leads some students to think that, although the teachers may not be overtly racist, they do not understand the second-generation student's cultural situation (Abbas, 2002c).

Increasing numbers of visible ethnic minority teachers on staff has shown to have a positive effect on South Asian students as indicated from the research performed to explore the effect of teacher ethnicity (Abbas, 2002a). Carr and Klassen (1996) indicated that benefits of increased numbers of *minoritized educators* include students feeling freer to express their lived experiences and these educators helping to challenge the hidden curriculum of deference to authority, obedience, and subordination instilled into students. Some students felt that racism may be expressed by any teacher, yet acknowledge a lack of visible minority teaching staff in schools (Abbas, 2002a). Some students reported feeling more comfortable sharing issues with staff members who they felt would be able to understand their circumstances more easily (Abbas, 2002a).

Model Minority

Puar and Rai (2004) contended that the reification of the South Asian model minority hinges on a historical trajectory of their struggle to place themselves within a Western context.

There have been many studies about the depiction of Asian migrants as the stereotypical model minority (Junn, 2007; Puar & Rai, 2004; Shankar, 2008; Somerville and Robinson, 2016). South Asian internalization of Western aspirations and realizations of success in the form of visible signs of wealth like a big house or a big car has led many to believe the myth of the hardworking minority (Mohammad-Arif, 2000; Shankar, 2008). Second-generation South Asian students historically have been viewed as polite, well-behaved, and intelligent (Mohammad-Arif, 2000; Shankar, 2008). These values, inculcating children to perform well are especially prevalent in US studies. Researchers such as Saran (2011, 2015) and Puar and Rai (2004) found that the expectation from migrant parents that their offspring achieve upward mobility has encouraged them to do well and perpetuated the myth of the model minority. Canadian circumstances are different, especially in regard to migration patterns. Puar and Rai (2004) observed that the model minority myth for South Asians has been tarnished due to an association with terrorism and stated: "Sikhs and Muslims function in the fringe spaces of excess of the image of the model minority and...test the ambivalence of the construct, insofar as they are more visible (via turban and *hijab*) as immigrant and racialized communities" (p. 81).

Puar and Rai (2004) noted that there have simultaneously been less assimilative images of South Asians portrayed in the media such as taxi drivers, gas-station workers, and convenience store owners. Another popular media image of India is that of a mystical and backwards country. India is rarely presented as the beautiful, multi-faceted metropolis that it is becoming (Dhingra, 2003). The myth of the model minority has been changing in the Lower Mainland in the last decades as stories about drugs, gangs, and violence within the South Asian community are sensationalized in the media on a regular basis. The attacks in Manhattan on September 11, 2001, and the bombing of Air India Flight 182 on June 23, 1985, have linked the

turban to acts of terrorism: Another stereotype of South Asian Sikhs has emerged (Puar & Rai, 2004).

Post 9/11, the view of South Asians as a model minority has been changing in a global context (Dhingra, 2003). Confronting those who cannot differentiate a turbaned Sikh from a turbaned Muslim, South Asians with turbans often feel the critical stares of those who believe them to be terrorists (Dhingra, 2003). Johal (2015) found that both turbaned and non-turbaned young men felt that there are negative stereotypes about turban-wearing Sikhs in his research on young second-generation Canadian Sikh males. Living in an enclave offers a sense of security as these young men see themselves represented in the population around them. Dhingra (2003) contended that it is because of the racism faced by second-generation individuals of South Asian Sikh descent that they find themselves allied more with other ethnic minorities than the Western European majority.

Ngo and Lee (2007) similarly asserted that there are contrary positions in the discourse of Southeast Asian American success. This population are viewed simultaneously as diligent academicians as well as dropout gangsters. Explanations for educational success offered by the literature include culturally based values that emphasize the importance of education and a strong work ethic. Many of the students who experienced success are those who adhere to family and collective community values (Ngo & Lee, 2007). There have been findings that indicated significant numbers of students who were alienated from their own culture and felt rejected by the majority culture chose gang life (Ngo & Lee, 2007). Nijhawan and Arora (2013) stated that Sumartojo's (2012) research:

...argues that the seriality of images depicting deviant Punjabi youth in mainstream media coverage succeed in linking gang-related violence (in the

greater Vancouver region) to specifically culturalist frameworks of explanation, according to which the sources of dysfunction were to be located in ethnic segregation or 'samosa politics' (p. 301).

Regardless of the extent to which the model minority myth is portrayed, Ngo and Lee (2007) recommended that, in examining the roles of culture in education, academic demands of school cannot ignore students' community and heritage or the impact that the perceptions of such can have on students.

Model minority populations can have advantages in that people expect you to succeed and will assume one has good qualities that reduces barriers to obtaining an education (Vaidhyanathan, 2000). One common stereotype is that South Asians generally do well in school (Abbas, 2002a). However, what seems like an advantage may feel like a disadvantage to a second-generation student who cannot manage to fulfil high expectations. Conversely, the stereotype of the second-generation youth as a gangster, a terrorist, or pre-disposed to violence can result in young males drawing upon these pre-existing discourses and understandings of masculinity to resort to protest masculinity, exhibiting excessively macho behaviours and hypermasculine practices such as those depicted by Frost's (2010) "Surrey Jack" (p. 221) (Frost, 2010; Pabla, 2019).

Conclusions

Second-generation Canadians of Punjabi Sikh descent have many impediments with which to contend in entering public schooling and academia. Some of these cultural intricacies include the complexities that come from identity formation, linguistic problems, and culture brokering. Many second-generation children of migrants go on to have positive schooling experiences while navigating the racialized places in society and in schools. Additional factors

such as culture, family, gender, and generation play an important role towards the academic success of second-generation Canadians of Punjabi Sikh descent. These students face a number of challenges that the Canadian majority does not. Research has shown that many go on to experience great success in their academic careers despite these detriments.

Looking Forward

Second-generation Canadian individuals of Punjabi Sikh descent have much with which to contend when entering public schooling and academia. There are gaps in the research that require further study. One of these gaps is the need for increased studies specializing in students within Canadian South Asian communities. Canada has a different history than Britain and the United States in regard to migration and its ideology of multiculturalism as well as different settlement patterns; thus, there is a need for further Canadian studies. Another gap in the research includes the need for more research specifically focusing on second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh descent. There is very little research in this area. South Asia is a large region with many diverse religions, cultures, and languages. There should be some separation in terms of how to best address the needs of these communities.

Some future trends that need study include those that will affect successive generations of Canadians of Punjabi Sikh ancestry. There should be research done on the progress or decline of this population that will endeavour to understand the reasons for that progress or decline. There also needs to be more research in terms of specific services, practices, and strategies that can best help the children of Punjabi Sikh migrants succeed and find a place for themselves in the Canadian education system.

The methodology for this particular research study is outlined in Chapter Three of this thesis document. The quantitative method in my research study focussed on several home-based and school environment factors and experiences of second-generation Canadian secondary students of Punjabi Sikh descent in six school districts in British Columbia, Canada.

CHAPTER THREE: METHOD

This chapter begins with an examination of the research methodology of this research study. I follow this with a discussion of the research significance and specify the research population. I describe the research instrumentation and ethical procedures. I conclude by delineating the procedures for data collection and analyses.

Research Method

The objective of this study was to investigate the differences that may exist in schooling due to differing population status (small minority, large minority, or majority) within schools for second-generation secondary school students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry. I created demographic variables to examine the impact of gender, wearing of head-covering, and grade on responses to the quantitative survey. I included 71 items grouped into 4 content areas: 'school experiences' (SE) containing 22 items, 'home experiences' (HE) containing 28 items, 'community experiences' (CE) containing 7 items, and 'relational experiences' (RE) containing 14 items. I used a self-administered opinion questionnaire that contained a 6-point, Likert-type scale to elicit responses from second-generation Canadian-born students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry who were in grades 11 and/or 12 and attending public schools in British Columbia. The responses to the questions ranged from 1 (strongly disagree) to 6 (strongly agree). I chose a 6-point scale as some research has shown that scales between 5-7 points yield the most reliable results and the 6-point scale eliminates neutrality as the responder has to choose a side (Croasmun & Ostrum, 2011; Dalal, Carter, & Lake, 2014). I chose this type of questionnaire because I believe it may also be used to expand on information gathered from it in the future. I visited schools both in the Lower Mainland of British Columbia (Delta, Vancouver, Richmond) and in the Central Interior of British Columbia (Williams Lake, Quesnel, Prince George) to determine if there was a difference in the perceptions of students among the schools with small minority populations, the schools with sizable minority populations, and the schools with large majority populations of second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi ancestry. I expected to find that there would be higher scores on the school experiences (SE) section of the questionnaire in school sites with large majority populations even when corrected for other environmental factors, for example, community experiences.

Research Significance

I elected to conduct this research study in order to examine the experiences of secondgeneration Canadian secondary school students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry as I have seen from personal experience and read in the literature that there is a lack of voice for this group in their schooling journey. The Canadian early adoption of multicultural pedagogy has had the effect of educators attempting to incorporate cultures into the classroom based on pedagogy that privileges whiteness and was informed with a lack of representation of BIPOC individuals (Agodzo, 2016; Beynon & Hirji, 2000; Huber, Johnson, & Kohli, 2006; Sandhu, 2012). Canadians of Punjabi Sikh descent have little input into creation of curriculum, incorporation of their cultures and communities into the schools and classrooms in a meaningful way, or acknowledgement of their narratives as valid. I hoped to give a small amount of voice to secondgeneration Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry through this research study. I hoped that educators would hear that knowledge coming directly from members of this rather large racialized community in Canada and validate it by using it to inform practice. Yosso (2005) quotes Anzaldúa (1990) who stated: "If we have been gagged and disempowered by theories, we can also be loosened and empowered by theories (p. 2). If some knowledges have been used to

marginalize racialized communities, the counter-narratives emerging from those very communities could be used to uplift them.

Research Population

The research participant population consisted of second-generation Canadian secondary school students of Punjabi Sikh descent in grades 11 and/or 12 who were in the public education system in B.C. This was a fairly large, widely distributed population with 220 total responders: 108 identified as female (49%), 111 identified as male (51%), and 1 chose not to disclose gender. I sought responders from schools in densely-populated, major city centres in the Lower Mainland where many Indo-Canadians have settled. I also surveyed students from smaller settlements of South Asians in the Central Cariboo region. I hoped to discover the difference that population density within the school environment made in terms of satisfaction with education by obtaining responses from student populations where individuals of Punjabi Sikh descent have settled. I wanted to discover if there were perceived differences between school systems where there are dense Punjabi Sikh populations as opposed to school systems where there are sparser Punjabi Sikh populations through using these two distinct geographical locations. I considered that the school population was a reflection of the community in which it was located, and the responders' school experiences were influenced by the community where they lived.

Research Instrumentation

I collected some demographic data prior to administering the survey instrument: gender, grade, school name, self-reported average letter grade, self-reported status of head-covering, and year of birth. The survey instrument was a questionnaire that was broken down into four sections: school experiences (SE), home experiences (HE), community experiences (CE), and relational experiences (RE). Each of the four sections contained items pertaining to each

category that related to responders' experiences. The questionnaire is in Appendix D however, a subsection of the questionnaire of primary interest, entitled "school experiences" follows. All statements were worded such that a high score was seen as a positive attribute so that items found in Table 1 that are worded in the negative (ex. number 5 and number 6) should be positively correlated with items that are worded in the positive (ex. number 2 and number 3).

Table 1 Items from the "School Experiences" section of the Questionnaire

- 1. The presence of students who are culturally similar to me is important to my school success.
- 2. School curriculum is culturally relevant to me.
- 3. Teachers in my schools tried to understand my culture.
- 4. Administrators in my schools tried to understand my culture.
- 5. I did NOT witness teachers in my school discriminating against people of Punjabi culture.
- 6. I did NOT witness administrators in my school discriminating against people of Punjabi culture
- 7. Many students in my school shared a similar cultural background with me.
- 8. Teachers in my school did NOT discriminate against me because of my culture.
- 9. Administration in my school did NOT discriminate against me because of my culture
- 10. The school had a translator available to communicate with my family in their language.
- 11. Teachers tried to communicate with my guardian/s in a culturally appropriate way.
- 12. School administrators tried to communicate with my guardian/s in a culturally appropriate way.
- 13. I have had many Punjabi individuals as educators during my public schooling experiences.
- 14. Having a Punjabi individual as an educator would make it easier to succeed in school.
- 15. I had at least one teacher who tried to make the curriculum relevant to my cultural group.
- 16. Many teachers in my school tried to make the curriculum relevant to my cultural group.
- 17. I believe that having teachers of my cultural group in my school would be motivating
- 18. Punjabi cultural traditions were celebrated in my school.
- 19. Many culturally relevant extra-curricular activities were offered in my school.
- 20. I participated in culturally relevant extra-curricular activities in my school.
- 21. Efforts to celebrate Punjabi cultural traditions were supported in my school.
- 22. Many materials relevant to my culture were available in the library.

Ethical Procedures

I applied for and received ethics approval from the University of Northern British

Columbia Research Ethics Board (REB) as the first step in conducting this study. I was able to approach and access specific school sites and speak to educators to refer possible participants upon receiving REB approval. I informally approached the school district sites in which I hoped to carry out my research. Each district asked me to provide a letter of intention, a copy of my questionnaire, a letter of information for responders, and assurance of UNBC Ethics Approval. Both letters outlined the objectives of the study, my role as researcher, confidentiality, and the rights of the participants. I then conducted a pilot study.

Pilot study. The pilot population was taken from the population for the main study as there was a large enough population for this not to have an effect on the main study. I approached 15 potential participant responders at my school site after obtaining appropriate approvals through the school district and school administrators. All of the potential responders agreed to participate, and I gave each a letter of information and went over the study, the informed consent form, and answered questions as asked. The responders signed the form and I distributed the questionnaires and collected once completed. I coded the data and did not notice any anomalies. There were no revisions to the questionnaire nor the procedures for administration based on the pilot study. The lack of need for revisions indicated that the main study could be continued using the instrument as written. I conducted the main study for which I used the MS Excel program for all initial data entry, and I carried out all other work using the Statistics Package for Social Sciences (SPSS), Version 24 (IBM Corp., 2016) software. I finally reported on the process and outcomes of the study in the small school housing a minority population of second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry. My family and I

moved to a different geographical location during the process of carrying out this research which meant I was teaching in a different school that had a majority population of second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry.

Data Collection and Analyses

I contacted the school districts and the school sites with all necessary information as requested and gained formal approval to speak to potential responders, administer the surveys, and collect quantitative data. I first spoke to one administrator at each school site who spoke with staff to access responders who fit within the parameters of my study. I went into the school and spoke to potential responders during class time once the administrators and teachers had time to organize access to responders, with the exception of one school site. I spoke to the students during their lunch hour and treated them to pizza as an incentive in this particular school site.

I started my recruiting presentation by introducing the study and provided students with a letter that gave them all of the necessary information. This letter can be found in Appendix B. I obtained permission from the participants in the study using an informed consent form, which I reviewed following the introductory information. Students 16 years or older can advocate for themselves; therefore, no parental permission was required.

I then spoke to the students about my own non-judgemental point of view while keeping my bias in check as a Punjabi Sikh woman and as the researcher. I emphasized that there were no right or wrong answers as I was looking for students' perspectives. I attempted to alleviate concerns surrounding confidentiality by including this information in the letter to participants and discussing ethics processes and confidentiality/anonymity specifically with the students prior to their participation in the study. I ensured that I responded to any questions/concerns accurately and confidently. I marked the questionnaires clearly as "confidential". I advised prospective

participants that information provided would be kept in a locked office for a period of only one year following the duration of the study, at which point it would be destroyed. I answered participant questions and collected the consent forms. There were no students that opted out at this point. I then distributed the questionnaires, collected them, and numbered them to retain anonymity.

I entered the data into Excel for preliminary analysis and then entered it into SPSS software for further analysis. I examined the results for responders' school experiences (SE) within the education system, differences between the group of majority population questionnaires compared to the large minority/small minority population questionnaires, differences between genders, differences between responders who self-identified as wearing traditional head-coverings and those not wearing traditional head-coverings, differences between grades, and differences between birth years. I performed correlational analysis looking at subscale with total scale correlations and school experiences items with subscale and with total scale correlations and independent samples *t*-tests as preliminary analyses. I followed these by 2-factor ANOVAs and 2-factor ANCOVAs for main analyses.

This chapter has delineated the research methodology used in this research study. I hoped that it would give a much-needed voice to the population under consideration, second-generation secondary school students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry. I created and administered a research instrument, following appropriate ethical procedures, before collecting data and moving on to analyses. Chapter four explores a more thorough examination of statistical interpretation and analysis of the data.

CHAPTER FOUR: DATA ANALYSIS / STATISTICAL INTERPRETATION

This chapter begins with a summary of initial screening and formatting of data. Then it summarizes the analyses of responder/demographic data and analyses of the instrument prior to examining the preliminary analyses of the data, and followed by the main analyses of the question.

Initial Screening and Formatting of Data

I entered all survey results, information, demographic data, and the responses to the instrument's 6-point, Likert-type items into Microsoft Excel (2016) and then imported the information into Statistics Package for Social Sciences (SPSS), Version 24 (IBM Corp., 2016) to analyze the study findings. I completed the analyses using SPSS. I examined the frequency tables and histograms to look for out-of-range values and other outliers on the first attempt to do an analysis. I found two formatting discrepancies for which I revised. One discrepancy was a copy and paste error where the number of the variable was included in the Excel document. The other discrepancy was a variable pasted without a name. I eliminated the number preceding the variable name and named the unnamed variable to fix the error. There was one value that was entered incorrectly that I rectified. I then converted alphabetic values such as 'M' or 'F' to numeric values to '1' and '2' in order of the requirements of SPSS data analysis program.

I imported the data into SPSS again and confirmed its accuracy after all necessary revisions were complete. There were 220 persons who responded to the survey; following examination, all were retained for further analyses. The survey consisted of 71 items classified in four subsections: school experiences (22 items), home experiences (28 items), community experiences (7 items), and relational experiences (14 items). Following examination, all 71 items appeared to relate well to the study and were retained for further analyses.

Analyses Prior to Main Analyses

Responder and other demographic characteristics. The demographic characteristics of the sample are placed in Table 2. I assigned schools a number for anonymity reasons. The responders were second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh descent. The schools were primarily in two geographic regions: Six schools were located in urban areas of large, multicultural cities in the Lower Mainland of British Columbia. One of the six had a majority population of responders (45%+ of population) and five had a large minority population of responders (20% - under 45% of the population). The other three schools were in the area of Northern Interior British Columbia; two were in more rural small cities with a small minority population of the sample (under 20% of the population) and one was in a medium-sized city with a small minority population of the sample (under 20% of the population). I grouped the student characteristics by secondary school, numbered 1 to 9 in Table 2.

Table 2
Student and School Demographic Data Sorted by School

Student Data									
	School								
Variable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
Birth Year									
1991	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0
1992	7	3	8	4	9	7	10	39	6
1993	7	4	2	16	11	4	6	53	7
Gender									
Female	6	7	5	9	11	3	5	56	6
Male	8	0	5	13	11	9	12	44	9
Grade									
11	8	2	1	16	12	5	6	59	8
12	5	5	9	6	10	7	11	42	7
% of Total Sample	6	3	5	10	10	6	8	46	7

School Data	School Data								
		School							
Variable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
Punjabi									
language offered	Y	N	Y	N	N	N	N	Y	N
# of students									
who took course	10	0	3	1	5	3	2	24	1
% Mean of perceived Punjabi population	9	3	36	37	50	70	32	76	10
# of students wearing head covering	2	0	2	2	1	0	2	10	0

The number of the participants split by gender in this study was almost equally distributed, 108 (49%) female participants and 111 (51%) male participants. There was one responder who did not to disclose gender on the demographic information form. There was a similar distribution of Grade 11 and Grade 12 responders, with 117 responders in Grade 11 and 103 responders in Grade 12. There was a similar distribution of respondents by school with the exception of School 2 and School 8. This anomaly can be explained by the small subject population at School 2 and the substantially larger subject population at School 8. A contributing factor was that School 8 was the site of the researcher's employment at the time of the study: Consequently, there was an increase in access to the student population as well as an increase in the time that the researcher was available to the respondents.

There were a few students who reported taking a Punjabi course at school, although one was not offered at the school that they attended. This anomaly can be explained as students having taken the course at a school previously attended. All students, with the exception of one, reported being in grade 11 or grade 12, with a slightly greater proportion from grade 11. This is

consistent with the small majority of students being younger because of being born in 1993 rather than 1992. This was expected as I had made prior contact with schools and requested referrals for student responders from those grade levels.

Preliminary Analysis of the Instrument

I performed correlational analysis for each of the variables with one another following cleaning and screening. The correlations used to analyse the items of the instrument, were scale to interval correlations. I have not reproduced the entire correlational matrix in this chapter or in an appendix due to its size. The analysis showed expected correlations, ranging from - .27 to .81. For example, there was a high degree of positive correlation (.84) between students' belief that teachers did not discriminate against those of their cultural group and their belief that administrators did not discriminate against those of their cultural group. Another example of a high correlation (.80) was that of individuals translating for their parents in school and individuals translating for their parents outside of school. I observed a moderate correlation (.61) between a variable about parents' ability to communicate adequately in English and parents' communicating effectively with the school.

The availability of culturally relevant extra-curricular activities in schools and the celebration of Punjabi cultural traditions in schools were both moderately positively correlated (.62, .44) with larger concentrations of the cultural group within the student population. I noted a few zero correlations. One of these was no correlation between individuals' achievement in school and parents' attendance of parent teacher meetings. There was one low negative correlation (-.27) between students translating for parents outside of school and parents' adequate command of the English language in school communication. I expected to find that parents who had an adequate command of the language would require less translation so this low

negative correlation shows expected results. There was an absence of any moderately or highly negative correlations. As a result, I verified that the variables were acceptable as they were and there were not any anomalies.

I created five new variables, a total score scale and four subtotal scales for each of the four sections that were contained in the survey I distributed. The first section was school experiences (SE); it contained variables regarding experiences with school staff, with students, with curriculum, and with school cultural supports. The second section was home experiences (HE); it encompassed experiences within the home with parents, siblings, and first language that relate to school. The third section was community experiences (CE); it contained experiences that respondents might encounter in their larger community in relation to community attitudes towards education and opportunities for cultural enrichment. The fourth section was relational experiences (RE); it contained items related to friends in relation to attitudes towards education.

The data was not analyzed as ordinal data, but was converted to subscales; therefore, it is plausible that these new subscale variables could be considered interval data since scores on the SE subscale can theoretically range from values of 22 to 132 and are not in rank order. Regardless, Glass and Hopkins (1984), would support the use of parametric tests such as correlational analysis with Pearson r calculations as acceptable for this data set. Further, Glass & Hopkins (1984) indicate that parametric tests are increasingly acceptable when the difference between r_{Spearman} values and r_{Pearson} becomes negligible as n increases. In this study, n = 220, indicating that probability values (p) from a Pearson correlation done on these item to subscale correlations can be considered reliable.

I firstly examined correlation between the subscales and the total scale. I used Cohen's (1988) *d* descriptors. Cohen states that small effect sizes range between .20 - .49, medium effect sizes range from .50 - .79, and large effect sizes range from .80 up. Results are given in Table 3.

Table 3
Subscale and Total Scale Correlations

	<u>School</u>	<u>Home</u>	Community	Relational	Total Scale
	Experiences	Experiences	Experiences	Experiences	
School		.37**	.47**	.52**	.76**
Experience					
Home			.46**	.55**	.83**
Experiences					
Community				.51**	.68**
Experiences					
Relational					.80**
Experiences					

Note. **The p-values are 2-tailed. $p \le .01$. For all of these correlations, 186 < n < 217.

As shown in Table 3, I performed correlational analysis of the subscales: SE, HE, CE, and RE. I looked at each subscale in relation to the other three subscales and found that they all correlated positively to one another. The correlation was a medium to large-sized one as it ranged from .37 - .55. The total scale was comprised of all of the scales (the SE, HE, CE, and RE) together. The relation of each subscale to the total scale (TS) was a medium to large-sized one, between .68 - .83; however, I recognize that this is inflated due to the fact that each of the subscales comprise part of the TS. I then performed correlational analysis for each variable in a subsection in relation to the total of the subsection. The results are shown in Table 4.

Table 4
School Experience and Subscale/Total Scale Correlations

-	<u>School</u>	<u>Home</u>	Community	Relational	Total Scale
	Experiences	<u>Experiences</u>	<u>Experiences</u>	Experiences	
SE1	.13	.04	.19**	07	.09
SE2	.39**	.23**	.40**	.23**	.37**
SE3	.58**	.21**	.27**	.38**	.44**
SE4	.55**	.28**	.26**	.39**	.46**
SE5	.39**	.20**	.14*	.40**	.36**
SE6	.42**	.16*	.11	.35**	.33**
SE7	.50**	.10	.21**	.37**	.35**
SE8	.60**	.30**	.20**	.51**	.55**
SE9	.52**	.28**	.22**	.45**	.48**
SE10	.48**	.19**	.23**	.14*	.35**
SE11	.59**	.36**	.31**	.33**	.56**
SE12	.58**	.34**	.32**	.35**	.51**
SE13	.59**	.10	.24**	.24**	.38**
SE14	.11	.08	.10	15*	.07
SE15	.50**	.19**	.20**	.10	.39**
SE16	.64**	.17*	.32**	.21**	.46**
SE17	.27**	.17*	.22**	.15*	.25**
SE18	.57**	001	.19**	.21**	.30**
SE19	.66**	.07	.24**	.21**	.37**
SE20	.57**	.17*	.27**	.26**	.38**
SE21	.65**	.11	.22**	.27**	.39**
SE22	.51**	.28**	.24**	.28**	.47**

Note. **The *p*-values are 2-tailed. $p \le .01$. For all of these correlations, 186 < n < 217.

I analyzed this set of data; it showed consistent high positive correlations between the subscales I created and the items within the SE subscale. There were a few items that did not correlate: SE1 and SE14. These two questions focussed on the presence of culturally similar students and educators contributing to school success so it could be that responders did not find presence to be a causal factor. I found that the rest of the items in the SE subscale consistently, positively, largely correlated more with the SE subscale than they did with the other subscales. I also found the same result for other the items in the other subscales: they also consistently, positively correlated with their own subscale more than they did with the other subscales. These

results can be found in Appendix F. These positive scale correlations support that further analyses by subscale, total scale, or both, are appropriate.

Analyses Conducted Prior to Analyses of Main Research Questions

Relationship between school achievement and subscale and total scale. School achievement was a self-report by the students. The letter grades reported were, A, B, C+, C, C-, D, and F. These were converted to a numeric scale, A = 7, B = 6, C's = 5. Pearson correlations were calculated and placed in Table 5. Note that Table 5 is identical to Table 4 with the exception of the last term school grade added.

Table 5
Subscale and Total Scale Correlations with Average Letter Grade

	<u>Last</u>	<u>School</u>	<u>Home</u>	Community	Relational	<u>Total</u>
	<u>Term</u>	Experiences	Experiences	Experiences	Experiences	<u>Scale</u>
	Grade					
Last Term		.13	.07	.03	.29**	.17*
Grade						
School			.37**	.47**	.52**	.76**
Experiences						
Home				.46**	.55**	.83**
Experiences						
Community					.51**	.68**
Experiences						
Relational						.80**
Experiences						

Note. **The *p*-values are 2-tailed. $p \le .01$.

* $p \le .05$.

For all of these correlations, $182 \le n \le 217$.

Table 5 shows the results of the correlation between respondents' self-reported last term grade and each of the four subscales. The results show a small (0.1 < d < 0.3) but statistically significant (p < .01) relationship between the letter grade and only the RE. Thus, there is no evidence of any relationship of importance between achievement in school and responses in any of these scales. As there is insufficient evidence of any relationship between school achievement

and response on these scales due to the size of the correlation and the lack of statistical significance, further analysis of student-reported scale scores by school achievement need not be conducted. I created a 2-factor ANOVA for a small secondary analysis as a measure of confirmation. I found that the initial finding was confirmed. Students' school academic success does not have an impact on their answers for school experiences in the instrument.

Relationship between gender and subscale and total scale. I performed an independent samples *t*-test in order to determine whether there was a difference in the way that female students responded to questions in comparison to their male counterparts. Summary statistics for gender by subscales and total scale are displayed in Table 6. I was looking to examine if the two groups (male and female) showed enough of a statistical difference to need to be examined separately or if they could be examined together.

Table 6

Descriptive Statistics (Gender)

1	<u>Gender</u>	<u>N</u>	Mean	Standard
				<u>Deviation</u>
School	Female	93	87.95	16.94
Experiences	Male	102	84.28	16.35
Home	Female	100	122.54	16.58
Experiences	Male	105	117.51	20.57
Community	Female	107	28.61	5.99
Experiences	Male	109	28.16	7.29
Relational	Female	105	69.41	9.97
Experiences	Male	107	63.38	13.13
Total Scale	Female	87	310.98	36.98
	Male	93	294.40	45.71

Table 6 shows that the mean scores for female are higher than males for all subscales. However, when I examined t-test results, not all cases could be considered statistically significantly different. I used a confidence level of 95% (i.e., $\alpha = .05$) when performing the statistical tests on the collected survey data. A p-value under the .05 level is indicative of a

statistical significance. I decided to conduct further analysis to see if there was a difference with gender. The results of the independent samples *t*-test performed examining gender differences are located in Table 7.

Table 7 *Independent Samples t-Test (Gender)*

	Levine's Test for Equality			t-test for Equalit	y of Means
		of V	ariances		
	<u>F</u>	<u>p</u>	<u>t</u>	<u>df</u>	<u>p</u>
School Experience	0.49	.49	1.54	193	.13
Home Experience	3.34	.07	1.92	203	.06
Community Experiences	2.08	.15	0.50	214	.62
Relational Experiences	7.15	.01	3.76	210	<.001
Total Scale	1.42	.24	2.66	178	.01
	Note. p-value (2-tailed)				

I examined the equality of sample variances assumption using Levene's Test for Equality of Variances. Only two subscales, HE and RE, might be questioned as to meeting this assumption ($p \le .10$). Both t-test results were examined for equal variances and unequal variances assumption; there was no difference of any importance between the two sets of results. It is interesting to note that these two subscales, HE and RE, are the two subscales for which females and males may differ. For HE (t = 1.92, p = .06, df = 203, Cohen's d = 0.27 – small effect size); there is no difference at a .05 level of significance. In the case of RE, the gender difference favouring females is more evident (t = 3.76, p = .00, df = 210, Cohen's d = .52 – medium effect size); there is a difference at a .01 level of significance. For the TS (t = 2.66, p = 01, df = 178, Cohen's d = .40 – small effect size); there is a difference at a .01 significance level, however, I recognize these numbers are affected by the inclusion of the subscales within the total scale. After the analysis was completed the results showed that the responses of the two groups are similar in the subscales SE, HE, and CE; thus, they can be grouped together. At an alpha of .05, all data met the equal variances assumption (Levene's test) with the exception of the RE

subscale, which showed a statistical significance. In this instance, the unequal variances result was indicative of a need for further analysis by gender for this subscale and was interpreted.

Relationship between head-covering and subscale and total scale. I performed independent samples *t*-tests to look for differences between respondents who self-identified as wearing head-covering indicative of Sikh identification and those who did not. Summary statistics for those wearing head-covering by subscales and total scale are displayed in Table 8.

Table 8

Descriptive Statistics (Head-covering)

Descriptive statistics (1)	0/	N	Maan	Standard
<u>п</u>	ead-covering	<u>N</u>	<u>Mean</u>	<u>Standard</u>
				<u>Deviation</u>
School	No	178	85.90	16.81
Experiences	Yes	18	88.78	16.29
Home	No	187	120.29	18.83
Experiences	Yes	19	118.68	20.85
Community	No	198	28.27	6.66
Experiences	Yes	19	29.84	6.79
Relational	No	194	66.22	12.26
Experiences	Yes	19	68.79	9.74
Total Scale	No	163	302.61	42.87
	Yes	18	305.22	42.91

The mean scores for those self-identifying as wearing head-covering and for those who do not are similar for all subscales. I wanted to examine if the group self-identifying as wearing traditional head-covering, as interpreted by themselves, showed enough of a statistical difference to need to be examined separately or if they could be examined with the rest of the sample.

The results of the independent samples *t*-tests performed examining differences in those wearing traditional head-covering are located in Table 9.

Table 9 *Independent Samples t-Test (Head-covering)*

	Levine's Test	for Equality of	Variances	t-Test for Equality of	of Means
	<u>F</u>	<u>p</u>	<u>t</u>	<u>df</u>	<u>p</u>
School	0.05	.82	-0.70	194	.49
Experience					
Home	1.15	.29	0.36	204	.73
Experience					
Community	0.13	.72	-0.98	215	.33
Experiences					
Relational	0.34	.56	-0.89	211	.38
Experiences					
Total Scale	0.38	.54	-0.25	179	.81
				<i>Note. p</i> -value	(2-tailed)

I examined the equality of sample variances assumption using Levene's Test for Equality of Variances. The results showed that, at an alpha of .05, all data met the equal variances assumption (Levene's test); see left column of p values. In no single subscale or in the total scale was there any indication in statistically significant difference between those who visibly identified with their culture in use of head-covering and those who did not in response to this survey. Therefore, there is no difference of response between those who wear head-covering and those who do not. All variables were grouped together for further analysis.

I also performed independent samples t-tests to look for differences between respondents' answers based on grade and based on birth year to determine if they could be examined together as part of the larger sample or if there was enough of a statistical difference that they needed to be examined separately. I used a confidence level of 95% (i.e., $\alpha = .05$) when performing the statistical tests on the collected survey data. A p-value under the .05 level is indicative of a statistical significance. The t-tests I examined supported the finding that there was no statistical

significance. I examined the equality of sample variances assumption using Levene's Test for Equality of Variances. The results showed that all data met the equal variances assumption (Levene's test). In no single subscale, or in the total scale, was there any indication in statistically significant difference in responses to this survey based on birth year or grade level. All variables will be grouped together for further analysis. Summary statistics and *t*-test results can be found in Appendix G and Appendix H. Appendix I shows the properties of the subscales I examined. When I examined skew and kurtosis and compared these values to +/- 2 S.E. (standard error), I observed that there was no statistical evidence of skewness in all scales with the exception of RE, which had a minor negative skew. This minor departure from normality was judged not a problem of consequence so I chose to follow with ANOVA and ANCOVA analysis, both of which are robust to departures from normality (Field, 2013).

Main Analyses: The Research Questions

I performed a series of 2-factor ANOVAs (school, gender, school x gender) to examine the effects of school site, gender, and a relationship of both on respondents' perceptions of schooling, using each subscale and total scale as the dependent variables. I coded the schools into three variables: Type 1 indicated schools with small minority population of responders (under 20% of the population), Type 2 indicated schools with large minority population of responders (between 20% to under 45% of the population), and Type 3 indicated schools with large majority population of responders (45%+ of the population). I examined the school experiences (SE) variable first as that was the focus of the research questions. I followed this with examination of the variables of community experiences (CE), home experiences (HE), relational experiences (RE), and total scale (TS). Table 10 shows the means and the standard deviations of all the variables in relation to gender and school type.

Table 10

Mean and Standard Deviation for School and Gender in Community Experiences, Home Experiences, Relational Experiences, and School Experiences

		<u>Cl</u>	<u>E</u>	<u>H</u>	<u>E</u>	<u>R</u>	<u>E</u>	<u>S</u> :	<u>E</u>	<u>TS</u>	<u>S</u>
Gender	School Type	Mean	<u>SD</u>	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD	Mean	SD
Female	1	27.56	7.34	129.53	18.98	68.00	11.85	79.82	14.38	311.07	36.04
	2	28.67	5.27	121.17	17.17	67.19	10.38	81.81	18.64	297.87	37.67
	3	28.91	5.99	121.08	15.12	71.22	8.78	94.20	14.67	317.10	36.05
Male	1	28.38	7.55	117.81	25.70	60.82	12.90	79.19	19.71	286.73	52.06
	2	26.80	7.30	119.17	21.14	62.50	14.42	79.07	13.64	287.49	46.23
	3	29.60	7.06	115.63	18.08	65.30	11.76	91.69	15.03	303.44	42.25

As stated previously, Type 1 schools were those with a small minority population, Type 2 schools were those with a large minority population, and Type 3 schools were those with a large majority population. The mean for CE in Type 1 and Type 3 schools is slightly higher for males than females. Type 2 schools show a higher mean for females than males. For HE and RE, the mean for females is higher across all schools. SE means are similar for Type 1 schools and slightly higher for females in Type 2 and Type 3 schools.

Table 11
ANOVA Summary Table for School x Gender in School Experiences

Source	<u>df</u>	<u>MS</u>	\underline{F}	<u>p</u>
School	2	3809.68	15.78	<.001
Gender	1	137.83	0.57	.45
School*Gender	2	12.30	0.05	.95

Table 11 shows that there is no effect of relationship between school*gender that impacts respondents answers to the SE section of the survey instrument. Additionally, it shows that gender is not statistically significant in responses to the SE section of the survey instrument. The

only variable that shows statistical significance is that of school type. Table 12 summarizes the relationship between school*gender on CE.

Table 12
ANOVA Summary Table for School & Gender in Community Experiences

Source	<u>df</u>	<u>MS</u>	<u>F</u>	<u>p</u>
School	2	55.88	1.26	.29
Gender	1	0.65	0.02	.90
School*Gender	2	41.40	0.93	.40

Table 12 shows that there is no statistical significance of school*gender, gender, or school type on responses to CE in the survey instrument.

Table 13 summarizes the relationship between school and gender on HE.

Table 13
ANOVA Summary Table for School & Gender in Home Experiences

Source	<u>df</u>	MS 1	<u>F</u>	<u>p</u>
School	2	350.87	1.00	.37
Gender	1	1679.48	4.78	.03
School*Gender	2	269.13	0.77	.47

Table 13 shows that there is no statistical significance of school*gender, gender, or school type on responses to HE in the survey instrument. Table 14 summarizes the relationship between school and gender on RE.

Table 14
ANOVA Summary Table for School & Gender in Relational Experiences

Source	<u>df</u>	MS	<u>F</u>	<u>p</u>
School	2	329.72	2.43	.090
Gender	1	1538.77	11.35	.001
School*Gender	2	20.08	0.15	.860

Table 14 shows that there is no statistical significance of school*gender or school type on responses to RE in the survey instrument. There was a statistical significance of gender on

responses to this section of the survey instrument. Table 15 summarizes the relationship between school and gender on TS.

Table 15
ANOVA Summary Table for School & Gender in Total Scale

Source	<u>df</u>	<u>MS</u>	<u>F</u>	<u>P</u>
School	2	5624.33	3.28	.04
Gender	1	9413.60	5.50	.02
School*Gender	2	490.49	0.29	.75

Table 15 shows that there is no statistical significance of school*gender, gender, or school type in responses to TS in the survey instrument. I recognize that these numbers may be slightly inflated due to the subscales comprising the TS. I found no significance of school*gender on responses to items upon my data analysis. I note that I can disregard the statistically significant finding of the effect of gender on responses to RE, taking into consideration that the analysis is about whether or not school experiences differ based on majority or minority status in school sites; however, I followed the ANOVA with ANCOVA as it would remove the impact of other variables on the dependent variable of interest – SE. I also found that students' responses to home experiences (HE), community experiences (CE), and relational experiences (RE) do not differ according to school type. However, in the school experiences (SE) subsection, I consistently found that school types with majority population of responders are statistically significantly different than school sites with small minority and minority population of responders.

ANCOVA analysis. I chose to perform a 3 x 2 x 3, 2-factor ANCOVA to examine difference in responses based on school type*gender, gender, or school type on the school experiences (SE) subscale in order to further my analysis based on ANOVA results. I performed the ANCOVA tests to analyse the main and interaction effects of gender and school type on SE, which is the main dependent variable of interested, while statistically controlling for the effects

of the covariates. I was able to be more certain that mean differences or interactive effects did not occur by chance as a result of performing ANCOVAs to analyse SE scores after they had been adjusted for the effects of the covariates. The independent variables were school type and gender. The dependent variable was SE with relational experiences (RE), community experiences (CE), and home experiences (HE) as covariates. Table 16 shows the estimated means and standard deviations for the main effects.

Table 16
ANCOVA Summary Table for School & Gender in School Experiences

•	v		1	
Source	<u>df</u>	<u>MS</u>	<u>F</u>	<u>p</u>
SE	1	680.40	3.89	.05
HE	1	1580.52	9.03	.003
CE	1	1611.53	9.20	.003
School	2	2604.35	14.87	<.001
Gender	1	25.79	0.15	.70
School*Gender	2	0.41	0.002	.998

It is important to note that all three covariates should be retained as p < .01 for all three cases. I did not find a statistically significant interaction on responses to SE (p = 1.00); therefore, main effects can be discussed independently. These results suggest that there is no difference of school*gender in response to the school experience (SE) subscale (p = .998). The results additionally affirm that there is no difference in gender in response to the SE subscale (p = .70). This confirms the findings of the ANOVA in relation to the SE subscale that there was a statistically significantly large effect (partial eta-square = .15) of school type on responses to SE, after adjusting for the extraneous variables. I conducted post-hoc tests using the Bonferroni correction and they revealed that the responses to SE differ by school type with both school Type 1 (small minority of responder population) and school Type 2 (large minority of responder population) being statistically significantly different from school Type 3 (large majority of responder population) but not statistically significantly different from one another.

I followed by performing a 2-factor ANCOVA for the RE subscale. The independent variables were school type and gender. The dependent variable was RE with SE, CE, and HE as covariates. Table 17 shows the results.

Table 17
ANCOVA Summary Table for School & Gender in Relational Experiences

Source	<u>df</u>	<u>MS</u>	<u>F</u>	<u>p</u>
SE	1	705.94	9.20	.003
HE	1	2244.30	29.26	<.001
CE	1	589.12	7.68	.01
School	2	62.46	0.81	.45
Gender	1	643.86	8.39	.004
School*Gender	2	0.27	0.004	.996

The data again reveal that all three covariates should be retained as $p \le .01$ for all three cases. There was no interaction (p = .996) which supports that main effects can be discussed independently. These results suggest that there is a statistically significant difference of gender in response to RE (p = .004).

I then performed a 2-way ANCOVA for the HE subscale with the independent variables being school type and gender. The dependent variable was HE with SE, CE, and RE as covariates. The data revealed that all three covariates be retained as $p \le .01$ for all three cases. This data suggests there was no interaction (p = .06) and no statistically significant effect of gender on response to HE. Interestingly, school type had a statistically significant effect (p = .003) on responses to HE.

I lastly performed a 2-factor ANCOVA for CE subscale, with the independent variables being school type and gender. The dependent variable was CE with SE, HE, and RE as covariates. The data supported that all three covariates be retained as $p \le .01$ for all three cases. The data showed that there was no interaction (p = .26) and no statistically significant effect of gender (p = .98) or school type (p = .13) on response to CE. As SE is the primary dependent

variable, the summary ANCOVA tables for the HE and CE 2-way ANCOVA can be found in Appendix J and Appendix K.

I have summarized initial data screening/formatting, analyses of responder/demographic data, and analyses of the instrument. I then examined preliminary analyses of the data, followed by the main analyses of the question. In Chapter Five, I discuss the results and suggest recommendations arising from this research study.

CHAPTER V: DISCUSSION

This chapter summarizes the research study and discusses conclusions based on the study and previous research on the subject, followed by examining delimitations and limitations. I conclude this research study by exploring recommendations for practice and future research.

Summary of the Research Study

I conducted a study to examine the effect of minority status within the school system on school experiences of second-generation students of Punjabi Sikh descent. I composed a questionnaire using a series of 6-point, Likert-type items in four categories: school experiences (SE) contained 22 items, home experiences (HE) contained 28 items, community experiences (CE) contained 7 items, and relational experiences (RE) contained 14 items. I carried out the study in secondary schools in the Lower Mainland of British Columbia and in secondary schools in the Central Interior region of British Columbia. I wanted to discover if there was a difference in the research population's perceived school experiences based on school types whose population composition of responders differs. I categorized these school types into three: small minority population, large minority population, and large majority population. I hypothesized that schools with large majority populations would have greater perceived satisfaction with school experiences.

I carried out the study and analyzed the data for correlations. I found that I could continue further analysis on subscale and total scale groupings. I found that there was no relationship between students' academic success and their responses to the items in the instrument. I found that there was no statistically significant difference of response between those who wear head-coverings and those who do not in any of the subscales or in the total scale. I did not find any statistically significant difference in response in any of the subscales or on the total scale based

on birth year or grade level. I did not find a statistically significant difference of school type on response to relational experiences (RE) or community experiences (CE) subscales or on the total scale (TS). I found differences, based on analysis, on school experiences (SE) based on school type with responders from school Type 1 (small minority population) and school Type 2 (large minority population) being statistically different than school Type 3 (large majority population). I did not find statistically significant difference for home experiences (HE) subscales based on school type when I performed the ANOVA analysis; however, when I performed the ANCOVA analysis, allowing for statistical control of covariates, I found that there was a statistically significant difference of school type on the HE subscale. I found a statistically significant difference based on gender on the relational experiences (RE) subscale; however, I did not find statistically significant difference based on gender on the school experience (SE), home experiences (HE), or community experiences (CE) subscales or on the total scale (TS). I did not find any effect of the relationship between school*gender on SE, HE, RE, CE, or TS. I was most interested in the results of the SE subscale for the purposes of this research. I have examined and analysed these items further in the section of study conclusions.

Study Conclusions

I analyzed the data based on a number of factors and started with the participants' age and grade level as I thought these two variables would likely cause little difference in response. I found that neither of these variables showed any differences in group response levels; thus, there was no need to further investigate or analyze. All further data analyses were completed with the participants as combined Grade 11/Grade 12 data, not separate.

I also examined the data based on participant responses on self-reported average letter grade in student achievement. There was a small statistical significance found in RE (relational

experiences). This was unsurprising as there is a body of research indicating that peer relationships significantly impact school engagement and school achievement (Flashman, 2012; Flashman, 2014; Gremmen, Dijkstra, Steglich, & Veenstra, 2017; Juvonen, Espinoza, & Knifsend, 2012; Li, Doyle, Kalvin, Liu, & Lerner, 2011). In my work with students, I noticed that student friend groups performed similarly to one another academically and showed similar attitudes towards schooling. Students self-reporting higher grades also scored higher in questions relating to friends and their encouragement of academic achievement, sharing of future educational plans, and pursuit of post-secondary education in this research. I found no evidence of perceived differences in SE (school experiences) based on student academic achievement upon further analysis. I have noticed, as an educator in schools working with second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry, that many enjoy school as a space for socializing as well as learning. This links to peer-groups as mentioned previously with those self-reporting higher grades also reporting peer support of academic goals, indicating that school overlaps as an academic and social space. I had an increased confidence in the reliability of my data as a result, since I could conclude that there was not bias due to different school achievement colouring responses to the instrument. I did not analyze student-reported academic achievement any further as SE was the primary variable of interest in this research.

I also analyzed the variable of self-reported wearing of head-covering. There was no difference in any of the subscales or in the total scale for this variable; therefore, I did not pursue it any further. I was surprised by this finding as I expected to find difference based on head-covering on some of the subscales. My role as an educator has afforded me the opportunity to have conversations with students and I have heard about feelings of difference and trying to fit in from second-generation Sikh students who wear head-covering. There was also usually a case or

two every few years of a student who found unorthodox means to cut their hair. There was a theme of incongruence in what the perception of these students appeared to be and who they felt they really were. Nayar (2004) has noted that baptized Sikh youth who wear the turban feel minoritized within their minority group, leading to feelings of anxiety and alienation from the mainstream culture and from their own Punjabi community. Gill (2020) has noted that young men who choose to cut their kes have a myriad of reasons: to deflect attention from their outsider status, to conform to diasporic life, to decrease time spent on maintenance, and also to attract young women who indicate a perceived preference to young men who do not wear head-covering. Johal's (2015) research also indicated young men who cut their hair may do so due to peer pressure and a desire to belong. My own experiences as a first-generation woman of Punjabi Sikh descent married to a man who wears head-covering, and as an educator working with youth who wear head-covering echoes that of Nayar, Gill, and Johal. However, I have observed as numbers of students in schools who wear head-covering increases, it seems that there is a corresponding greater level of acceptance.

Gill (2020) discussed the concept of dual identities that hearkens back to Bhabha's (1994) notion of a fluctuating identity and to Maira's (1996) notion of hybrid identities. Frost's (2010) study of young Punjabi men in Surrey, British Columbia (BC) revealed a "brown" identity that is crafted from a variety of influences and is neither mainstream nor immigrant. This notion coincides with what I have experienced as an educator observing and interacting with second-generation youth of Punjabi Sikh ancestry as they develop an identity that incorporates aspects of dominant Canadian culture, the culture of their families, and meshes it with influences from broader cultural spaces of media, communities, and peers. Bhatia and Ram (2004) summarize the words of Meena Alexander (1993) as she acknowledges the construction of her

identity as one of "many selves born out of broken geographies" (p. 224). For second-generation children, culture is in flux. What is considered "brown" culture has changed and fluctuated to such an extent that there is a wider acceptance of difference within the group. Johal's (2015) research found that young men with turbans feel accepted, especially in enclaves and increasingly as the population that resembles them grows. These interpretations may give voice as to why this study did not find any difference of significance in responses from those who wear head-covering and those who do not.

There was little evidence of gender difference on any of the scales except RE, where females scored slightly higher in responses than males. This difference is not unexpected because adolescent females generally report more and higher quality social support and higher levels of closeness in their relationships in comparison to males of the same age. I have noticed, as an educator who has had the opportunity to work with diverse students, that female relationships have more socialization in contexts where they communicate than those of males, whose relationships are not characterized by the same levels of sharing and intimacy. The subscale was delimited in that it did not include anything other than relational items that related with specificity to school experiences. The items which females scored higher than males were ones that related to socialization activities such as working on homework together or ones that engaged greater communication such as pushing one another to do well and discussing future educational plans. Abbas (2002) and Bhachu (1991) have indicated that ethnic-minority females outperform males academically so it would also make sense that girls reported more communication in areas that promote academic achievement.

As mentioned, the responses to the SE, CE, and HE subscales did not show any significant difference for gender. I expected that there may be some differences. However, it

appears that, in the context of schooling and education, second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry feel that they are being treated somewhat equitably across gender. Mohammad-Arif (2000) noted that South Asian migrant parents living in North America, sacrificed many things to ensure they could afford a post-secondary education for their daughters, indicating the importance placed on education for their children. In my role as an educator, I have noticed an increased level of autonomy and cultural fluidity that seems to have become even more pronounced as third-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry enter secondary schools and display, yet, another way of being that is modelled as acceptable for minoritized students.

Klassen and Georgiou (2008) noted that the Indo-Canadian girls in their research showed confidence in congruence with their performance more than their male peers and did not display modesty bias as indicated in previous studies. Kwak and Berry (2001) found that Indo-Canadian girls are more likely than Indo-Canadian boys to show a greater generational distance from their parents in terms of culture and attitudes. As a group insider who is also an educator who has worked as a school counsellor, I have been privileged to have heard from many second-generation girls about restrictions that they face due to their status as female children: restrictions regarding clothing, make-up, dating, participation in certain extra-curricular activities, and socialization. At the same time, I have also spoken with some girls for whom this is not the norm in their families. This serves to indicate that every experience is different; however, from the number of stories I have heard about limitations placed on girls and according to research that shows that girls do experience differences in their upbringing and the expectations placed upon those of their gender, why did this study show no statistical significance? I believe that the answer lies in the items themselves: Since the items in all the subscales were purposefully

delimited to be school-specific, there were not items that addressed anything other than experiences that relate specifically to schooling. This could mean that these students see school as offering a meritocratic environment, despite school and curriculum-based factors that may not meet all their needs as learners from a racialized group. It may be that this meritocratic school environment may balance other forms of male favouritism such as less restriction on mobility, more freedoms to date, later curfew, and less community surveillance that research has indicated in the cultural sphere (Ghuman 1994a, Handa, 2003; Mucina, 2018; Nayar, 2004). Male and female students in my research scored similarly highly items in the home experiences (HE) subscale relating to parental belief that school is important (female respondents scored with a mean is 5.86 on a 6-point Likert-type scale and male respondents scored with a mean of 5.72), extended family expectation of academic attainment in school (females scored a mean of 5.39 and males scored a mean of 4.95), and of parental expectation of post-secondary education (females scored a mean of 5.71 and males scored a mean of 5.41). This finding indicates that all students, regardless of gender, had an expectation of academic achievement.

Both females and males reported a similarly mid-range response to the items relating to language translation for parents in school (females scored a mean of 3.41 and males scored a mean of 3.48) and outside of school (females scored a mean of 3.63 and males scored a mean of 3.56) in the HE subscale, which supports research literature indicating that children of immigrants act as child brokers for language and culture (Cila & Lalonde, 2015; Jones & Trickett, 2005; Katz, 2014; Ngo & Lee, 2007; Tse, 1996; Zhou, 1997). I was one of these child brokers once, translating school documents and messages for my mother who needed language translation and often cultural translation as to why certain school events needed participation in a system that was completely foreign to her experiences. I have been privy to children brokering

for parents in my years as an educator. Children and adolescents, both female and male, have had to translate for parents when there has been a need. When I have been able to meet that need, parents have frequently expressed to me how comforting it is for them that I can communicate with them in Punjabi and how appreciative they are. Katz' (2014) research indicated female children act as culture brokers more than male children. However, the finding on these items indicated that this is not the case for my sample. I speculate that this could be due to changing roles in a second-generation Canadian environment. Handa (2003) and Mucina (2018) explore the concept of young second-generation women lying about their activities as they try to find their cultural space. My experiences as an educator echo that of Handa (2003) and Mucina (2018). I have heard from young women who have changed clothing, make-up, and/or hairstyle inside and outside of the home, lied about their whereabouts, and/or lied about their relationships in order to acquire the freedom to explore their developing identities. Some feel the necessity to lie to avoid confrontation at home over the cultural disconnect between them and their parents. As these young women leave the home more frequently and become exposed to different avenues of thought, there may simply be similar amounts of opportunity for both secondgeneration males and female children to act as culture brokers.

It was interesting to note that male and female students scored similarly an item that related to males being encouraged to success in school in the (community experiences) CE subscale (females scored with a mean of 2.58 and males scored with a mean of 3.28). Another item that scored similarly across genders was that of the belief that females are encouraged more to engage in post-secondary education than males (females scored a mean of 3.19 and males scored a mean of 3.21). Both males and females scored in the low mid-range of these items. Students reported that they do not believe one gender is encouraged to school success more than

another. This further supports that academic achievement is important to those of Punjabi Sikh descent as is seen in the literature (Bhopal, 2000; Boyd, 2002; Chiswick, & DebBurman, 2003; Nayar, 2004; Wadhwa, 2006). It also supports what I see in the schools as an insider/educator. Students have frequently shared desires to further their education, expectations to perform well academically in school, and anxiety around poor academic performance.

I found that there was a significant difference on SE based on school type. Small minority population schools (Type 1) and large minority population schools (Type 2) significantly differed from large majority population schools (Type 3). Large majority population schools showed greater satisfaction in their responses to reported school experiences that did small minority population schools and large minority population school (Type 1/Type 2 schools scored a mean of 79.90 on the items in the SE subscale and Type 3 schools scored a mean of 93.09 on the items in the SE subscale). Items where Type 3 schools scored especially higher included those referring to greater inclusion of their own culture in curriculum (Type 1/Type 2 schools scored a mean of 3.2 and Type 3 schools scored a mean of 3.51), in inclusion of celebrations (Type 1/Type 2 schools scored a mean of 3.32 and Type 3 schools scored a mean of 5.45), and in offering extra-curricular cultural activities (Type 1/Type 2 schools scored a mean of 2.83 and Type 3 schools scored a mean of 4.50). My research supports that of Zhou (1997) and Ngo and Lee (2007) who found that students who retain cultural values of family and the collective community perform better in school. In my capacity as an educator, I have observed that students feel more included and are more engaged when their culture is presented as valuable and contributory to the larger community in which they live through the curriculum. I had the opportunity to coach bhangra [Punjabi folk dance] and noticed that students were more likely to stay after school when it involved an activity with which they connected. I listened to many

students share that seeing their culture incorporated, displayed, and celebrated as a normalized part of school life made them feel like they were a welcome part of the school community and that the staff cared. This indicates that when students feel like their culture is valued and celebrated, they feel more satisfied with their experiences in schools.

Students self-reported higher satisfaction with SE when they believed there was a cultural connection present in their schools, in their classrooms, in their school work, and in the larger school community (in ANCOVA analysis, Type 1 schools scored a mean of 79.65, Type 2 schools scored a mean of 81.83, and Type 3 schools scored a mean of 92.33). Participant respondents across demographics also scored highly an item of pride in culture and cultural background (a mean of 5.36 on a 6-point Likert-type scale). Thus, this study also supports the idea of multiple, hybrid identities as proposed by Maira (1996) or fluctuating identities in a liminal space as proposed by Bhabha (1994). I found that majority population schools had significantly higher scores on items relating to relevance of school curriculum, educators attempting to gain better understanding of culture, and celebration of culture. This indicated these students do want to have their culture acknowledged, validated, and celebrated as they navigate this space of being a Canadian while negotiating with family, cultural, gender, and peer expectations. It also indicated that when these resources were made available as in the case of Type 3 schools, they resulted in a more positive perception of school experience as is seen in the higher SE scores for Type 3 schools in items such as having teachers in school who to tried to understand their culture (Type 1/Type 2 schools scored a mean of 3.69 and Type 3 schools scored a mean of 4.45), having teachers who connect culture to curriculum (Type1/Type 2 schools scored a mean of 2.56 and Type 3 schools scored a mean of 3.19), having translators available in schools (Type 1/Type 2 schools scored a mean of 3.10 and Type 3 schools scored a

mean of 4.00), participating in culturally relevant extra-curricular activities (Type 1/Type 2 schools scored a mean of 2.63 and Type 3 schools scored a mean of 3.71), and seeing effort to support the celebration of Punjabi cultural traditions in schools (Type 1/Type 2 schools scored a mean of 3.39 and Type 3 schools scored a mean of 5.07).

There were a number of items that scored highly across school types, gender, age/grade, and regardless of head-covering. These items included those that related to family, extended family, and community expectations to perform well in school (a mean of 5.79 for family, a mean of 5.17 for extended family, and a mean of 4.57 for community), parental support to participate in school activities (a mean of 4.68), family financial support for further education (a mean of 5.04), community resources to provide opportunities to promote school learning (a mean of 4.36), and family and community expectations to pursue post-secondary education (a mean of 5.56 for family and a mean of 4.82 for community). These findings support previous research that has revealed South Asian parents' have a strong interest in and positive attitudes towards the importance of education (Aldous, 2006; Bhattacharya & Schoppelrey, 2004; Ghuman, 2003; Reitz & Somerville, 2004). It also supports research by Detlaff and Wong (2016) and Wadhwa (2006), indicating that these parents want their children to do well in schooling and aspire to professional careers. Another item that scored moderately highly across demographics was that of familial pressure to pursue a particular academic path post-graduation (a mean of 4.04), which supports previous research that has found that second-generation youth can sometimes find themselves pushed to satisfy their parents aspirations for them (Baptiste, 2005, Mohammad-Arif, 2000; Rao et al., 2003).

Also scoring highly across school types, gender, age/grade, and regardless of headcovering were items relating to the expectation and desire to retain first language (a mean of 5.30) and speak the first language at home (a mean of 4.67). This expectation and desire is reflected in my own experiences as a Punjabi language educator in the Central Cariboo region as well as in the Lower Mainland. In the school were Punjabi was a course offering in the Central Cariboo region, parental and students desire to maintain connections to the language was seen in the fact that, despite a small Punjabi community, there was enough interest to run a course. Further, this course was run as an X-block, which students needed to attend at 7:30 before the official school start at 8:35. That enough students were willing to attend at this early hour to run a course speaks volumes about the importance of their first language. In the school where I was a Punjabi language educator in the Lower Mainland, there were enough students to run 3 blocks of Punjabi courses each semester. Students in both regions showed excitement as they slowly acquired the ability to read and write words and then sentences. This dedication to keeping the language offered in school indicates second-generation students' and parents' belief in the importance of preserving a first language: Maintenance of a first language was linked with maintenance of a bond with family, community, and culture (Guardado, 2010; Kumar et al., 2008; Mills, 2001).

I circle back to the beginnings of this thesis and I have answered the four questions that I set out to explore. I found that second-generation students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry in schools with a majority population were more likely to feel positively towards their school experiences than schools with a small minority and large minority of the same population. I also found that there was not a statistically significant impact of gender on school experiences. I found that those who wear head-coverings did not show a statistically significant difference in their perception of school experiences. I moved forward to answer the fourth question in the recommendations for practice.

Delimitations/Limitations

This study was delimited to a very specific population: second-generation Canadian students in grades 11 and/or 12 of Punjabi Sikh ancestry. British and American researchers examined the South Asian diaspora and determined that it has is recognized for its diversity and complexity (Bandyopadhyay, 2008; Sahoo, 2006; Singh, M. & Singh, A., 2008). The South Asian population in B.C. is still relatively homogenous in that a large number of South Asian migrants have been Punjabi Sikh: The concentration of this population has made for a community discourse that has an internal Punjabi focus (Singh, M. & Singh, A., 2008). This is not to say that this population is not diverse in and of itself: We simply do not yet have the very diverse representation of the South Asian population that is found in the United Kingdom and the United States. I assumed English fluency because I sampled grade 11/12 students attending BC schools where literacy is expected and due to the status of students as second-generation.

There is a delimitation regarding the age of the sample; however, this was purposefully chosen as I anticipated that students in that age group would have a better understanding of the subject, would be further along in their identity formation than younger students, would be able to better understand responding to the instrument, and I would not need to have parental permission. I delimited the location of the study to British Columbia due to proximity for myself as the researcher and due to the large presence of the desired population. I chose to delimit the location further to two regions: Central Cariboo and Lower Mainland. I chose the Lower Mainland as it has a large and vibrant Punjabi Sikh community and it was a place with which I was familiar as I had grown up there. I chose the Central Cariboo region as it was a hub for Punjabi Sikh migrants who moved into that area for its employment options. Further, it was where I was working and learning at the time I started to formulate ideas for this thesis.

Fortuitously, I happened to move from the Central Cariboo to the Lower Mainland during the course of this study and was able to access schools in both regions.

Limitations include participants' willingness to participate in the study, troubles reading the questionnaire, misinterpreting the questionnaire, or not completing the questionnaire. I had to ensure that the items on the questionnaire were clear and I re-iterated what the questionnaire was asking to reduce chances of the questionnaire being misinterpreted or incomplete. I needed to be present in schools at certain times of year that placed fewer demands for school staff and students to increase response numbers and to mitigate the chances of students being too busy in classes to take time out do the questionnaire. I also needed to ensure that my visits were during certain times of the school day so that students were already present and did not have to give up time when they might have extra-curricular activities or out-of-school obligations. In one instance, I encountered a limitation where the school preferred that I come at lunch. In this case, I incentivized participants with pizza as a way to recruit and reward participants at that school.

I did not have access to every grade 11/12 students in all six of the school communities in which I conducted this study. I was limited by the ones I had permission to survey. Not all grade 11/12 students were accessible during the times I was available in schools. I had to rely on the school to organize access to the students. I was also limited to the school's availability of a location within the school that would fit the number of participants. I made arrangements to be available to visit schools to distribute and collect the questionnaires for the convenience for the participants and the schools and to increase access to the questionnaire. Because I had access to students during a time when they are expected to be in school and because there were not any students who declined to participate once I spoke to them about the research I was hoping to

conduct, I believe that I have a body of respondents that is representative of the various school populations.

Recommendations for Practice

I started this thesis to research if second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry in majority population schools were more likely to feel positively towards their school experiences than schools with a small minority and large minority of the same population. I also wanted to explore if any differences arose as a result of gender or the wearing of head-covering. Through performing analysis of the data, I hoped to be able to make recommendations and share the data and results to inform BC school districts what is working and not working for grade 11/12 second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry.

I found that those self-reporting as wearing head-covering did not show any statistically significant difference in response to the questionnaire. I found that gender only showed statistically significant difference in response in the subscale of RE. I found differences, based on analysis, on school experiences (SE) based on school type with responders from school Type 1 (small minority population) and school Type 2 (large minority population) being statistically different than school Type 3 (large majority population). School Type 3 responders showed greater satisfaction with their school experiences thank responders from School Type 1 and School Type 2 on the majority of items on the SE subscale.

I recommend that school districts use the data from this research study to inform future decision making on how to make learning experiences for second-generation students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry more inclusive in BC schools in order for these students to have greater satisfaction in their schooling experiences. The study has shown greater self-reported satisfaction with schooling that incorporates representative curriculum, inclusion of diversity, and

availability/accessibility of communications across all demographics of the responder population. The work of DeCuir and Dixson (2004) indication of the use of counter-stories to allow for challenging privileged discourse, supports this research and the need to give voice to marginalized groups. I would recommend that school systems across BC implement practices that encourage cultural connections to curriculum and allow for relevant materials to support these curricular connections because this research shows that responders in schools where these were perceived to be true had more positive perceptions of their school experiences.

Schools and educators can strive to implement greater representation within curriculum and provide opportunities for inclusion of diversity outside of the curriculum as well. This research shows responders had more positive perception of their school experiences in schools where they perceived that educators attempted to understand their culture, there was inclusion of cultural celebrations, and there was support of extra-curricular cultural activities,

I would recommend beginning with school populations where there are secondgeneration Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry. This same approach may possibly work
for second-generation students of other minoritized groups; however, further research would
have to be completed in this area. Since responders across all demographics expressed the
importance of heritage language, that could be a possible curricular piece that could be
implemented, making heritage language classes available to students. Responders with more
positive perceptions of their school experiences also indicated that they had greater opportunities
to engage in cultural celebrations that connected to their culture than responders with less
positive perceptions of their school experiences. I observed student pride and excitement in my
role as an educator when they students able to become the experts and share their cultural food,
their traditions, and their knowledge of Divali during celebrations at school. I noticed the same

pride and excitement when students were able to watch the bhangra teams perform at school events. Students self-reported more positive perceptions of their school experiences in schools where they perceived that culturally relevant extra-curricular activities were supported. To this end, a school could provide an outlet for a culturally connected activity such as a heritage dance club.

This research showed that responders who had a more positive perception of their school experiences also indicated that there was translation provided if needed. This indicates that there can be more widespread adoption of translated information readily available to groups that require it throughout districts. Some school districts already provide translation of important pieces of information (notices, updates, school district forms, school forms, field trip consent forms, opportunities within school districts, etc.) in a number of languages; however, availability of translated information is not consistent throughout. Not all information is equally accessible. Not all languages are represented in all districts or schools where they may need representation. It is important that all school districts implement policy that makes access to translated information a priority, as some districts have already done. Schools can have translators and/or translated information available for student guardians if it is needed, depending on their school population. This translation is often left in the hands of the student, who may not have the ability to adequately transmit the necessary information to their caregivers if support is not provided.

This research has indicated that Punjabi Sikh parents place a personal and cultural value on the importance of education. It may be that some of these parents experience a disconnect from schools and from educators as indicated by Parhar (2010), perhaps resulting from a language barrier as indicated or due to the unfamiliarity with the Canadian school system that is much different from the one that these parents experienced as children attending school in India.

This unfamiliarity would be compounded by unknown subject matter and pedagogy that is foreign to them. This disconnect could also be due to the respect that these parents feel is inherently due to educators as those who possess the expertise to guide their children. It would make sense to begin this work of cultural connection voiced as important by responders through starting with individual educators in their individual classrooms. Educators can provide opportunities for parents to come into the classroom as experts in their own realm, as connections to culture. Since responders who have higher positive responses in school experiences have indicated that cultural connection to curriculum is important, parents could come into schools and classrooms and connect cultural narratives and histories to extend school curriculum and give voice to their own histories. Teachers could connect classroom activities that extend to community specialists coming in and sharing something in which they specialize. In the context of Punjabi Sikh ancestry, a music teacher could invite a parent or extended family member in to teach *dhol* or *tabla* (types of Indian drums), a classroom teacher could invite someone to come in and talk about different representations of nutrition and allow students to sample cultural foods, or a Physical Education teacher could ask for a community member to come in and teach some culturally relevant games, allowing for cultural inclusion as this research suggests is important. All of these allow for parents to walk into the school, feeling like their narratives are valuable and in turn, feeling more welcome and comfortable each time they do so. Educators in BC can indicate that their contributions are welcomed and needed for a successful schooling experience for their children by centring and recognizing these parents as specialists.

Parents/guardians are also stakeholders in our school system and it is important that they have input into what is important for the children in their care. This research study has shown greater school satisfaction in items relating to inclusion, diversity, and representation in and out

of classrooms. This research study has elucidated this need; however, how can we meet it? One way might be for stakeholders to advocate for these factors in their communities and in their schools. Education stakeholders can advocate for parents/community members to have opportunities to make their way into the schools in different capacities. They can also coordinate with schools and school districts to offer informational classes on the school system and pedagogical approaches. It would also be beneficial to offer some sort of guidance as to what the schools and educators expect of parents as their involvement.

Recommendations for Research

I created this instrument to examine the school experiences of second-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry and I based it on a variety of studies; however, this research instrument and analyses can be used to replicate this research for other groups with some minor changes to the questions. I read research that found South Asian cultural and parental views of highly valuing education play a contributory role to the importance of successful schooling experiences (Abbas, 2002b; Ahmad, 2001; Aldous, 2006; Baptiste, 2005; Beynon & Hirji, 2000; Bhattacharya & Schoppelrey, 2004; Ghuman, 2003; Reitz & Somerville, 2004; Wadhwa, 2006). I considered previous research that underscored the importance of heritage language retention in maintaining ties to culture (Guardado, 2010; Kumar et al., 2008; Mills, 2001) as well as how brokering can impact students' experiences of schooling (Cila & Lalonde, 2015; Katz, 2014; Ngo & lee, 2007; Tse, 1996; Zhou, 1997). I read research literature on the role that educators and minoritized educators can play in the school experiences of their students (Abbas, 2002a; Abbas, 2002b; Abbas, 2002c; Reitz & Somerville, 2004). I examined previous research based on gender and included items about responders' perceptions of differences in gender and school opportunities and experiences (Bhachu, 1991; Bhopal, 2000;

Mohammad-Arif, 2000). I also examined the research performed on the representations of individuals of Punjabi Sikh descent and whether or not visible head-covering status had an impact on self-reported school experiences (Dhingra, 2003; Ngo & Lee, 2007; Puar & Rai, 2004).

I created an instrument and all of the items functioned reasonably for the intended purpose of my research study. I believe it is a suitable instrument that can either be reused and/or adapted to other minority group research studies. As such, it can be used as it is currently and/or it can be modified to suit a different population in British Columbia for further research.

There were some interesting ideas that occurred to me as I examined the results of my data. I had delimited this study to grade 11 and grade 12 students; however, future researchers may want to take this instrument and explore the experiences of the same population at a younger age and/or grade level. I believe that this instrument would be accessible for a younger secondary level and it can be modified if there was a desire to use it at an upper elementary level. Alternatively, future researchers may want to pursue this research with older second-generation Canadians of Punjabi Sikh ancestry. They faced a different set of circumstances and challenges and this could result in different outcomes.

I thought that it would be interesting to see how guardians' perceived satisfaction with school experiences compares to that of their children for further depth of study into Canadian Punjabi Sikh student communities. This is especially interesting as research has shown that migrant Punjabi Sikh parents value education; however, they remain largely disconnected from the school community. It may be that there would be a need to expand into a mixed-methods study in order to gather more information. It may also be that there would be more explanation required and/or fluency in Punjabi language required.

Future researchers can take this instrument and expand on it as well. One idea that came to mind while analysing the data was an interest in further, more in-depth investigation. This could be part of a larger project and use a mixed methods methodology that gathers the quantitative data and expands on it using qualitative interviews with interested responders. This mixed method would allow for a deeper examination of the subject. It could also be longitudinal, allowing for information gathering across a generation.

I noted that migration patterns in North America and in British Columbia are rapidly changing. This instrument can be transferable with some minor modifications and can also be used to explore the school experiences of other migrant groups that have settled in BC According to Statistics Canada data from 2016, BC is home to two other large migrant groups: those born in China and those born in the Philippines. It would be very interesting to see this study duplicated and then compare the results with those found in my research.

As a mother to young children who are just beginning to understand identity, I think it would be especially interesting to conduct further research for those who are the children of second-generation Canadians of Punjabi Sikh ancestry. Future researchers can also look towards examining the school experiences of third-generation Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry. UK-based and US-based research with other migrant groups has shown that the second-generation is one that performs the best socio-economically and in educational attainment: Explanations include over-assimilation, further distance from culture, environment, and social class. (Boyd, 2002; Chiswick & DebBurman, 2003; Grant & Rong, 1999; Picot & Hou, 2010; Zhang, 2002) The first wave of second-generation Canadians of Punjabi Sikh ancestry have had children who have entered the school system and it would be intriguing to see if the results of the research would be similar or if there would be changes based on this generational difference. It

would also be interesting to see if this population follows the same trend of outperforming successive generations as the populations noted in other research or if it differs in some way.

Concluding Remarks

This research study centred on the experiences of grade 11/12 second-generation

Canadian students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry through a questionnaire and through the lens of a

CST theoretical framework and a CRT theoretical framework to shed light on four major

research questions: (a) whether these students in majority-population schools were more likely to
feel supported in the educational experiences than the same population in minority-population

schools in British Columbia, (b) whether gender would show differences in perception of school

experiences, (c) whether the wearing of religious head-covering would show differences in
perception of school experiences, and (d) what recommendations can arise as a result of this

research.

The three major findings associated with each of the first three research questions, respectively, were: (a) second-generation Canadian grade 11/12 students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry in large majority population schools were more likely to feel supported in their school experiences than the same population in small minority population schools and large minority population schools, (b) there was no difference of gender on perceptions of school experiences, and (c) there was no difference of the wearing of head-covering on perceptions of school experiences.

This study has helped inform my interpretations of the issues I described in Chapter 1.

The introduction outlined my experiences as a second-generation student in British Columbia schools that did not contain enough curricular or extra-curricular connection to my culture, despite growing up in a diverse, urban area. It was revealing that my personal counter-story was

echoed in the participants' responses to the items in the questionnaire. This research revealed the importance of connecting culture to students' schools experiences, both curricular and extracurricular. Second-generation Canadian grade 11/12 students of Punjabi Sikh ancestry had greater perceived satisfaction in school experiences where their culture was integrated into learning in the classroom, where they felt that teachers tried to understand their culture, where their cultural traditions were celebrated, where their heritage language was recognized through course offerings, where translation services were offered to their parents, and where there were opportunities for further extra-curricular engagement with their culture. This brings me to the fourth research question of recommendations arising out of this research. There is a need to advocate for this inclusion in schools across British Columbia in a variety of ways as outlined in chapter 5, and this advocacy falls to educational stakeholders.

Solórzano and Yasso (2002) highlight the importance of voice as a way to communicate the lived realities of minoritized groups. These counter-narratives are not a singular story or account, rather, they are different but the experience of racism is shared. I felt that there was no place to express my experiences as a young person in the largely hegemonic school system. It was this space in academia where my counter-story found voice and context within the similar yet larger counter-story revealed through this research. It is so important to have access to these spaces where minoritized voices can be free to express their experiences. I believe that there needs to be further studies similar to this to serve as important vehicles for creating those spaces for narratives that counter the dominant hegemonic notions of educational experiences of minoritized students in schools. This can serve to validate the experiences of minoritized students and serve to initiate difficult dialogue around racism and racialization in schools.

REFERENCES

- Abada, T., Hou, F., & Ram, B. (2008). Group differences in educational attainment among the children of immigrants. Ottawa, Ontario: Statistics Canada. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Feng_Hou2/publication/23546187_Group_Differences_in_Educational_Attainment_Among_the_Children_of_Immigrants/links/0c96053722_ad425f2a000000.pdf
- Abada, T., Hou, F., & Ram, B. (2009). Ethnic differences in educational attainment among the children of Canadian immigrants. *Canadian Journal of Sociology*, *34*(1), 1-30. doi:10.29173/cjs1651
- Abbas, T. (2002a). A retrospective study of South Asian further education college students and their experiences of secondary school. *Cambridge Journal of Education*, 32(1), 73-90. doi:10.1080/03057640220116445
- Abbas, T. (2002b). The home and the school in the educational achievements of South Asians.

 *Race Ethnicity and Education, 5(3), 291-316. doi:10.1080/1361332022000004878
- Abbas, T. (2002c). Teacher perceptions of South Asians in Birmingham schools and colleges.

 Oxford Review of Education, 28(4), 447-471. doi:10.1080/0305498022000013616
- Abada, T., & Tenkorang, E. Y. (2009). Pursuit of university education among the children of immigrants in Canada: The roles of parental human capital and social capital. *Journal of Youth Studies*, 12(2), 185-207. doi:10.1080/13676260802558870
- Abouguendia, M., & Noels, K. A. (2001). General and acculturation-related daily hassles and psychological adjustment in first-and second-generation South Asian immigrants to Canada. *International Journal of Psychology*, *36*(3), 163-173. doi:10.1080/741930008

- Ahmad, F. (2001). Modern traditions? British Muslim women and academic achievement.

 Gender and Education, 13(2), 137-152. doi:10.1080/741930008
- Agodzo, D. (2016). "Burying their heads in the sand." *Multicultural Education*, 24(1), 25–30.

 Retrieved from

 https://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=sih&AN=122469121&site=eho
- Ahmad, F. (2001). Modern traditions? British Muslim women and academic achievement. *Gender and Education*, *13*(2), 137-152. doi:10.1080/09540250120051169

st-live&scope=site

- Aldous, J. (2006). Family, ethnicity, and immigrant youths' educational achievement. *Journal of Family Issues*, 27(12), 1633-1666. doi:10.1177/0192513X06292419
- Atzaba-Poria, N., Pike, A., & Barrett, M. (2004). Internalising and externalising problems in middle childhood: A study of Indian (ethnic minority) and English (ethnic majority) children living in Britain. *International Journal of Behavioral Development*, 28(5), 449-460. doi:10.1080/01650250444000171
- Aujla, A. (2000). Others in their own land: Second generation South Asian Canadian women, racism, and the persistence of colonial discourse. *Canadian Woman Studies*, 20(2), 41-47.

 Retrieved from

 http://prxy.lib.unbc.ca/login?url=https://search.proquest.com/docview/217457338?accountid=14601
- Bacon, J. (1999). Constructing collective ethnic identities: The case of second generation Asian Indians. *Qualitative Sociology*, 22(2), 141-160. doi:10.1023/A:1022024124899

- Baffoe, M., Asimeng-Boahene, L., & Buster, B. (2014). Their way or no way: "Whiteness" as agent for marginalizing and silencing minority voices in academic research and publication. *European Journal of Sustainable Development*, *3*(1), 13-13. doi:10.14207/ejsd.2014.v3n1p13
- Baptiste, D. (2005). Family therapy with East Indian immigrant parents rearing children in the United States: Parental concerns, therapeutic issues, and recommendations.

 *Contemporary Family Therapy: An International Journal, 27(3), 345-366.

 doi:10.1007/s10591-005-6214-9
- Bernal, D. D. (2002). Critical race theory, Latino critical theory, and critical raced-gendered epistemologies: Recognizing students of color as holders and creators of knowledge. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 8(1), 105–126. doi:10.1177/107780040200800107
- Berry, J. W., & Sabatier, C. (2010). The acculturation and adaptation of second generation immigrant youth in Toronto and Montreal. In S. Chuang, & R. Moreno (Eds.), *Immigrant children: Change, adaptation, and cultural transformation* (pp. 125-148). Retrieved from https://developmentalpsych.sfsu.edu/sites/default/files/assets/Cookstonpapers/Luther%20 et%20al%20(2011)%20chapter%20on%20p109%20book.pdf#page=135
- Beynon, J & Hirji, S. (2000). Teachers of Punjabi Sikh ancestry: their perceptions of their roles in the British Columbia education system. *Alberta Journal of Educational Research*, 46(3), 250. Retrieved from http://prxy.lib.unbc.ca/login?url=https://search.proquest.com/docview/228665499?accountid=14601

Bhabha, Homi K. (1994). The postcolonial and the postmodern. In *The location of culture*, pp.

246-282. London & New York: Routledge. Retrieved from

https://dlwqtxts1xzle7.cloudfront.net/58982683/The Location of Culture-

Homi_K. Bhabha20190421-112561-185e3z7.pdf?1555901024=&response-content-

disposition=inline%3B+filename%3DThe_Location_of_Culture.pdf&Expires=15961016

79&Signature=CjWHl9qFU91nmwtvSA8ay5m21v113NpbBYFbacJ0nnTF-

75iESGxmFI5wBHj0HFvWmI~wTPV6AhfRpCxFWBtFFgupZZKU7dqElWzzQSiO11R

ZaOKv1AJG-

4tDoQSppsyBzwoZx7jPje~V8nlox7PDxL5JAcU~6yj1zXIxJoIpFGMpRv27HYTASXml 3HNuFTlt0wv8f-0-

14OqY61tiTnFP~w4JigTFE0vg0M1Gl09XHzE7M0LmxrK8Iryw54T2LDyPg0TmWMD tDhdcPgx5530049-

NJNgEtgDstDQXrBtBaIv0v29MBQxw80YVjPt9EhE2eZeHkNJ9iRycA4AoLSng &K ey-Pair-Id=APKAJLOHF5GGSLRBV4ZA

- Bhachu, P. (1991). Ethnicity constructed and reconstructed: The role of Sikh women in cultural elaboration and educational decision-making in Britain. *Gender and Education*, 3(1), 45-60. doi:10.1080/0954025910030104
- Bhatia, S., & Ram, A. (2004). Culture, hybridity, and the dialogical self: Cases from the South Asian diaspora. *Mind, Culture, and Activity*, 11(3), 224-240.

doi:10.1207/s15327884mca1103 4

- Bhattacharya, G., & Schoppelrey, S. L. (2004). Pre-immigration beliefs of life success, post-immigration experiences, and acculturative stress: South Asian immigrants in the United States. *Journal of Immigrant Health*, *6*, 83-92. doi:10.1023/B:JOIH.0000019168.75062.36
- Bhopal, K. (2000). South Asian women in East London: The impact of education. *The European Journal of Women's Studies*, 7(1), 35-53. doi:10.1177/135050680000700103
- Bandyopadhyay, R. (2008). Nostalgia, identity and tourism: Bollywood in the Indian diaspora. *Journal of Tourism and Cultural Change*, 6(2), 79-100. doi:10.1080/14766820802140463
- Boyd, M., & Grieco, E. M. (1998). Triumphant transitions: Socioeconomic achievements of the second generation in Canada. *International Migration Review*, *32*(4), 853-876. doi:10.2307/2547663
- Boyd, Monica (2002). Educational attainments of immigrant offspring: Success or segmented assimilation? *International Migration Review*, *36*(4), 1037-1060. doi:10.1177/019791839803200401
- Carr, P. R., & Klassen, T. R. (1996). The role of racial minority teachers in anti-racist education. *Canadian Ethnic Studies = Etudes Ethniques Au Canada*, 28(2), 126-138.

 Retrieved from

 http://prxy.lib.unbc.ca/login?url=https://search.proquest.com/docview/215639360?accountid=14601

- Childs, S., Finnie, R., & Mueller, R. (2012). University attendance and the children of immigrants: patterns of participation and the role of background factors. *Education Policy Research Initiative Working Paper*, 4. Retrieved from http://scholar.ulethbridge.ca/sites/default/files/mueller/files/childs.finnie.mueller.immigrant.scan_.july_.2012.pdf
- Childs, S., Finnie, R., & Mueller, R. E. (2017). Why do so many children of immigrants attend university? Evidence for Canada. *Journal of International Migration and Integration*, 18(1), 1-28. doi:10.1007/s12134-015-0447-8
- Chiswick, B.R., & DebBurman, N. (2003). Educational attainment: Analysis by immigrant generation. *Economics of Education Review*, *23*(4), 361.379. doi:10.1016/j.econedurev.2003.09.002
- Cila, J., & Lalonde, R. N. (2015). Language brokering, acculturation, and empowerment: evidence from South Asian Canadian young adults. *Journal of Multilingual and Multicultural Development*, *36*(5), 498-512. doi:10.1080/01434632.2014.953540
- Cohen, J. (1988). Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences (2nd ed.). Hillsdale, NJ:

 L. Erlbaum Associates.
- Croasmun, J. T., & Ostrom, L. (2011). Using Likert-type scales in the social sciences. *Journal of Adult Education*, 40(1), 19-22. Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ961998.pdf
- Cui, Dan. (2015). Capital, distinction, and racialized habitus: Immigrant youth in the educational field. *Journal of Youth Studies 18*(9), 1154–1169. doi:10.1080/13676261.2015.1020932

- Dalal, D. K., Carter, N. T., & Lake, C. J. (2014). Middle response scale options are inappropriate for ideal point scales. *Journal of Business and Psychology*, 29(3), 463-478. doi:10.1007/s10869-013-9326-5
- Das Gupta, M. (1997). "What is Indian about you?": A gendered, transnational approach to ethnicity. *Gender & Society*, 11(5), 572-596. doi:10.1177/089124397011005004
- Dasgupta, S. D. (1998). Gender roles and cultural continuity in the Asian Indian immigrant community in the US. *Sex Roles*, *38*(11-12), 953-974. doi:10.1023/A:1018822525427
- DeCuir, J. T., & Dixson, A. D. (2004). "So when it comes out, they aren't that surprised that it is there": Using critical race theory as a tool of analysis of race and racism in education. *Educational Researcher*, 33(5), 26-31. doi:10.3102/0013189X033005026
- Dhingra, P. H. (2003). Being American between black and white: Second-generation Asian American professionals' racial identities. *Journal of Asian American Studies*, 6(2), 117-147. doi:10.1353/jaas.2004.0004
- Dosanjh, J. S., & Ghuman, P. A. S. (1998). Child-rearing practices of two generations of Punjabis: Development of personality and independence. *Children & Society*, 12, 25-37. doi:10.1111/j.1099-0860.1998.tb00042.x
- Duong, M. T., Badaly, D., Liu, F. F., Schwartz, D., & McCarty, C. A. (2016). Generational differences in academic achievement among immigrant youths: A meta-analytic review. *Review of Educational Research*, 86(1), 3-41. doi:10.3102/0034654315577680
- Durham, M.G. (2004). Constructing the "new ethnicities": Media, sexuality, and diaspora identity in the lives of South Asian girls. *Critical Studies in Media Communication*, 21(2), 140-161. doi:10.1080/07393180410001688047

- Edmonston, B. (2016). Canada's immigration trends and patterns. *Canadian Studies in Population*, 43(1-2), 78-116. doi:10.25336/P64609
- Egbo, B. (2011). What should preservice teachers know about race and diversity? Exploring a critical knowledge-base for teaching in 21st century Canadian classrooms. *Journal of Contemporary Issues in Education*, 6(2). doi:10.20355/C5C30R
- Fernández, L. (2002). Telling stories about school: Using critical race and Latino critical theories to document Latina/Latino education and resistance. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 8(1), 45–65. doi:10.1177/107780040200800104
- Field, A. (2013). Discovering statistics using IBM SPSS statistics. Sage Publications.
- Fillmore, L. W. (1991). When learning a second language means losing the first. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 6(3), 323-346. Retrieved from https://www.buildinitiative.org/Portals/0/Uploads/Documents/When%20Learning%20a%20Second%20Language%20Means%20Losing%20the%20First.pdf
- Flashman, J. (2012). Academic achievement and its impact on friend dynamics. *Sociology of Education*, 85(1), 61-80. doi:10.1177/0038040711417014
- Flashman, J. (2014). Friend effects and racial disparities. *Academic Achievement. Sociological Science*, 1, 260-276. doi:10.15195/v1.a17C
- Francis, B., & Archer, L. (2005). British-Chinese pupils' and parents' constructions of the value of education. *British Educational Research Journal*, 31(1), 89-108. doi:10.1080/0141192052000310047
- Garg, R., Levin, E., Urajnik, D., & Kauppi, C. (2005). Parenting style and academic achievement for East Indian and Canadian adolescents. *Journal of Comparative Family Studies*, *36*(4), 653-661. doi:10.3138/jcfs.36.4.653

- Ghosh, R. (2017). South Asian immigration to Canada. *Canadian Issues*, 53-56. Retrieved from http://prxy.lib.unbc.ca/login?url=https://www.proquest.com/docview/2212683637?accountid=14601
- Ghosh, S. (2014). A passage to Canada: The differential migrations of South Asian skilled workers to Toronto. *Journal of International Migration and Integration*, *15*(4), 715-735. doi:10.1007/s12134-013-0298-0
- Ghuman, P. A. S. (1994a). Canadian or Indo-Canadian: A study of South Asian adolescents. *International Journal of Adolescence and Youth*, 4(3-4), 229-243. doi:10.1080/02673843.1994.9747738
- Ghuman, P. A. S. (1994b). *Coping with two cultures: British Asian and Indo-Canadian adolescents*. United Kingdom: Multilingual Matters Ltd.
- Ghuman, P. A. S. (2001). Asian girls in secondary schools: A British perspective. *Intercultural Education*, *12*(2), 197-207. doi:10.1080/14675980120064836
- Ghuman, P. A. S. (2002). South-Asian adolescents in British schools: a review. *Educational Studies*, 28(1), 47-59. doi:10.1080/03055690120090370
- Gill, H. S. (2020). Transnational hair (and turban): Sikh masculinity, embodied practices, and politics of representation in an era of global travel. *Ethnography*. doi:10.1177/1466138120923712
- Giri, P. (2017). Experiences of racialized service providers who work with racialized clients:

 Functions and constraints of master and counter-narratives of helping, racism, and

 vicarious racism (Masters thesis). Wilfrid Laurier University. Retrieved from

 https://scholars.wlu.ca/etd/1963

- Glass, Gene, & Hopkins, Kenneth. (1984). *Statistical methods in education and psychology*. New Jersey, United States of America: Prentice-Hall Inc.
- Grant, L., & Rong, X. (1999). Gender, immigrant generation, ethnicity, and the school progress of youth. *Journal of Research and Development in Education*, 33(1), 15-26.
- Gremmen, M. C., Dijkstra, J. K., Steglich, C., & Veenstra, R. (2017). First selection, then influence: Developmental differences in friendship dynamics regarding academic achievement. *Developmental Psychology*, *53*(7), 1356. doi:10.1037/dev0000314
- Grewal, A. S. (2016). *Lived experiences of South Asian educational leaders within a British Columbia school district* (Master's Thesis). University of British Columbia. Retrieved from https://open.library.ubc.ca/collections/ubctheses/24/items/1.0229478
- Guardado, M. (2010). Heritage language development: Preserving a mythic past or envisioning the future of Canadian identity? *Journal of Language, Identity, and Education*, 9(5), 329-346. doi:10.1080/15348458.2010.517699
- Handa, A. (2002). Of silk saris and miniskirts: South Asian girls walk the tightrope of culture.

 Toronto, Ontario: Women's Press.
- Handa, A. (2013). The hall of shame: Lies, masks, and respectful femininity. In Hobbs, Margaret Helen, & Rice, Carla (Eds.), *Gender and women's studies in Canada: Critical terrain* (pp. 246-252). Toronto, Ontario: Canadian Scholars Press.
- Hauser, V., Howlett, C., & Matthews, C. (2009). The place of Indigenous knowledge in tertiary science education: A case study of Canadian practices in Indigenising the Curriculum. *The Australian Journal of Indigenous Education*, 38(S1), 46-58. doi:10.1375/S132601110000082X

- Hinton, L. (1999). Involuntary language loss among immigrants: Asian-American linguistic autobiographies. *ERIC Digest*, 1-6. (Report No. EDO-FL-99-10). Washington, DC: Office of Educational Research and Improvement. (ERIC Document Reproduction Service No. ED436982)
- Hua, J. M., & Costigan, C. L. (2012). The familial context of adolescent language brokering within immigrant Chinese families in Canada. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 41(7), 894-906. doi:10.1007/s10964-011-9682-2
- Huber, L. P. (2010). Using Latina/o critical race theory (LatCrit) and racist nativism to explore intersectionality in the educational experiences of undocumented Chicana college students. *Educational Foundations*, 24(1-2), 77+. Retrieved from https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A227945959/AONE?u=unorthbc&sid=AONE&xid=c528f
- Huber, L. P., Johnson, R. N., & Kohli, R. (2006). Naming racism: A conceptual look at internalized racism in US schools. *Chicano-Latino L. Rev.*, 26, 183. Retrieved from https://escholarship.org/uc/item/2828k8g3
- Jagpal, S. (1994). *Becoming Canadians: Pioneer Sikhs in their own words*. (Madeira Park & Vancouver, British Columbia: Harbour Publishing.
- Johal, R. S. (2015). Contradiction and challenges: Second generation Sikh males in Canada.

 (Doctoral Dissertation). York University. Toronto, Ontario, Canada. Retrieved from https://yorkspace.library.yorku.ca/xmlui/bitstream/handle/10315/30039/Johal_Ravinder_S_2015_PhD.pdf?sequence=2

- Jones, C. J., & Trickett, E. J. (2005). Immigrant adolescents behaving as culture brokers: A study of families from the former Soviet Union. *The Journal of Social Psychology*, *145*(4), 405-427. doi:10.3200/SOCP.145.4.405-428
- Judge, P. S. (2003). Social construction of identity in a multicultural state: Sikhs in Canada.
 Economic and Political Weekly, 38(17), 1725-1731. Retrieved from
 www.jstor.org/stable/4413500
- Juvonen, J., Espinoza, G., & Knifsend, C. (2012). The role of peer relationships in student academic and extracurricular engagement. In S. L. Christenson, A. L. Reschly, & C. Wylie (Eds.), *Handbook of research on student engagement* (pp. 387-401). Boston, MA: Springer Science & Business Media.
- Kalsi, P. (2003). "The best of both worlds": Bicultural identity formation of Punjabi women living in Canada. Proceedings of the Canadian Association for the Study of Adult Education. Retrieved from http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.1061.7545&rep=rep1&type=p
- Kaplan, A., & Flum, H. (2012). Identity formation in educational settings: A critical focus for education in the 21st century. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 37(3), 171-175. doi:10.1016/j.cedpsych.2012.01.005
- Karakayali, N. (2004). Duality and diversity in the lives of immigrant children: Rethinking the "problem of the second generation" in light of immigrant autobiographies. *Canadian Review of Sociology and Anthropology*, *42*(3), 325-343.

 doi:10.1111/j.1755-618X.2005.tb00843.x

- Karthick Ramakrishnan, S. (2004). Second-generation immigrants? The "2.5 generation" in the United States. *Social Science Quarterly*, 85(2), 380-399. doi:10.1111/j.0038-4941.2004.08502013.x
- Katz, V. S. (2014). Kids in the middle: How children of immigrants negotiate community interactions for their families. New York: Rutgers University Press.
- Kaufman, J. (2004). The interplay between social and cultural determinants of school effort and success: An investigation of Chinese-immigrant and second-generation Chinese students' perceptions toward school. *Social Science Quarterly*, 85(5), 1275-1298. doi:10.1111/j.0038-4941.2004.00276.x
- Kepley Mahmood, C. (2009). Sikhs in Canada: Identity and commitment. In P. Bramadat & D. Seljak (Authors), *Religion and ethnicity in Canada* (pp. 52-68). University of Toronto Press.
- Khandelwal, Madhulika, S. (2002). *Becoming American, being Indian: An immigrant community in New York*. USA: Cornell University Press.
- Klassen, R. M. (2004a). A cross-cultural investigation of the efficacy beliefs of South Asian immigrant and Anglo Canadian nonimmigrant early adolescents. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *96*(4), 731. doi:10.1037/0022-0663.96.4.731
- Klassen, R. M. (2004b). Optimism and realism: A review of self-efficacy from a cross-cultural perspective. *International Journal of Psychology*, *39*(3), 205-230. doi:10.1080/00207590344000330

- Klassen, R. M., & Georgiou, G. K. (2008). Spelling and writing self-efficacy of Indo-Canadian and Anglo-Canadian early adolescents. *Journal of International Migration and Integration/Revue de L'integration et de la Migration Internationale*, 9(3), 311-326. doi:10.1007/s12134-008-0068-6
- Kučera, M. (2008). The educational attainment of second generation immigrants in Canada:

 Analysis based on the general social survey. Learning Policy Series, Human Resources and Social Development Canada, Learning Policy Directorate, Strategic Policy and Research, Statistics Canada, Catalogue No. SP-857-09-08E. Retrieved from http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.506.3758&rep=rep1&type=pdf
- Kumar, N., Trofimovich, P., & Gatbonton, E. (2008). Investigating heritage language and culture links: An Indo-Canadian Hindu perspective. *Journal of Multilingual and Multicultural Development*, 29(1), 49-65. doi:10.2167/jmmd524.0
- Kwak, K., & Berry, J. W. (2001). Generational differences in acculturation among Asian families in Canada: A comparison of Vietnamese, Korean, and East-Indian groups. *International Journal of Psychology*, 36(3), 152-162.
 doi:10.1080/00207590042000119
- Leonardo, Z. (2004). Critical social theory and transformative knowledge: The functions of criticism in quality education. *Educational Researcher*, *33*(6), 11-18. doi:10.3102/0013189X033006011
- Lindsay, Colin. (2001). *The East Indian Community in Canada*. (Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 89-621-XIE). Retrieved from https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/89-621-x/89-621-x2007004-eng.pdf?st=NYVfUTEQ

- Maira, Sunaina M. (1996). *Desis in the house: Indian American youth culture in New York*.

 Philadelphia: Temple University Press.
- Markovits, Claude. (2007). Afterword: Stray thoughts of an historian on 'Indian' or 'South Asian' 'diaspora(s)'. In G. Oonk (Ed.), Global Indian diasporas: Exploring trajectories of migration and theory (pp. 263-273). Retrieved from https://books.google.ca/books?hl=en&lr=&id=BkwsMTyShi8C&oi=fnd&pg=PP1&dq=G <a href="
- Mills, J. (2001). Being bilingual: Perspectives of third generation Asian children on language, culture and identity. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 4(6), 383-402. doi:10.1080/13670050108667739
- Mohammad-Arif, A. (2000). A masala identity: Young South Asian Muslims in the US.

 Comparative Studies of South Asia, Africa, and the Middle East, 20(1), 67-87.

 doi:10.1215/1089201X-20-1-2-67
- Modood, T. (2004). Capitals, ethnic identity and educational qualifications. *Cultural Trends*, *13*(2), 87-105. doi:10.1080/0954896042000267170
- Mooney, N. (2006). Aspiration, reunification and gender transformation in Jat Sikh marriages from India to Canada. *Global Networks*, 6(4), 389-403. doi:10.1111/j.1471-0374.2006.00151.x

- Mucina, M. K. (2018). Exploring the role of "honour" in son preference and daughter deficit within the Punjabi diaspora in Canada. *Canadian Journal of Development Studies/Revue Canadienne D'études du Développement*, 39(3), 426-442. doi:10.1080/02255189.2018.1450736
- Nayar, K.E. (2004). The Sikh diaspora in Vancouver: Three generations amid tradition, modernity, and multiculturalism (pp. 3-268). Toronto, Ontario: University of Toronto Press.
- Nayar, K.E. (2008). Misunderstood in the diaspora: The Experience of orthodox Sikhs in Vancouver. *Sikh Formations: Religion, Culture, Theory*, 4(1), 17–32. doi:10.1080/17448720802075397
- Netting, N. S. (2006). Two-lives, one partner: Indo-Canadian youth between love and arranged marriages. *Journal of Comparative Family Studies*, *37*(1), 129-146. doi:10.3138/jcfs.37.1.129
- Nijhawan, M., & Arora, K. (2013). 'Lullabies for broken children': Diasporic citizenship and the dissenting voices of young Sikhs in Canada. *Sikh Formations*, *9*(3), 299-321. doi:10.1080/17448727.2013.861696
- Ngo, B. & Lee, S.J. (2007). Complicating the image of model minority success: A review of Southeast Asian American education. *Review of Educational Research*, 77(4), 415-453. Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/4624907
- O'Byrne, W. I. (2019). Educate, empower, advocate: Amplifying marginalized voices in a digital society. *Contemporary Issues in Technology and Teacher Education*, 19(4), 640-669.

 Retrieved from https://citejournal.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/v19i4Englishlanguagearts3.pdf

- Oberoi, H. (1994). The construction of religious boundaries: Culture, identity, and diversity in the Sikh tradition. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Ortiz, L., & Jani, J. (2010). Critical race theory: A transformational model for teaching diversity. *Journal of Social Work Education*, 46(2), 175–193. doi:10.5175/JSWE.2010.200900070
- Pabla, M. (2019). Moral panics and the governance of South Asian gang involvement: The construction of a local 'cultural' problem (Doctoral dissertation). University of Waterloo.

 Retrieved from

 https://uwspace.uwaterloo.ca/bitstream/handle/10012/15332/Pabla_Manjit.pdf?sequence

 =3
- Pande, A. (2013). Conceptualising Indian diaspora: Diversities within a common identity. *Economic and Political Weekly*, 59-65. Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/24478375
- Parhar, A. (2010). Ethnic minority parental participation in elementary school: Looking for democratic, educational practice (Doctoral dissertation), University of British Columbia. doi:10.14288/1.0055746

- Picot, G., & Hou, F. (2011). Seeking success in Canada and the United States: The determinants of labour market outcomes among the children of immigrants. Analytical Studies Branch Research Paper Series, Social Analysis Division, Statistics Canada, Catalogue No. 11F0019M No. 331. Retrieved from https://papers.ssm.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2016634
- Picot, G., & Hou, F. (2013). Why immigrant background matters for university participation: A comparison of Switzerland and Canada. *International Migration Review*, 47(3), 612-642. doi:10.1111/imre.12038
- Price, J., & Bains, S. (2013). The extraordinary story of the Komagata Maru: Commemorating the one hundred year challenge to Canada's immigration colour bar. *Asia-Pacific Journal*, 11(29). Retrieved from https://apijf.org/-Satwinder-Bains/4149/article.pdf
- Puar, J. K., & Rai, A. (2004). The remaking of a model minority: Perverse projectiles under the specter of (counter) terrorism. *Social Text*, 22(3), 75-104. doi:10.1215/01642472-22-3 80-75
- Pulliam, R. M. (2017). Practical application of critical race theory: A social justice course design. *Journal of Social Work Education*, 53(3), 414–423. doi:10.1080/10437797.2016.1275896
- Quinn, Annalisa (2013, March 22). Chinua Achebe and the bravery of lions. *The Two-Way*.

 Retrieved from https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2013/03/22/175046327/chinua-achebe-and-the-bravery-of-lions
- Rajan, S. I., Varghese, V. J., & Nanda, A. K. (Eds.). (2016). *Migration, mobility and multiple affiliations*. Cambridge University Press.

- Rajiva, M. (2005). Bridging the generation gap: Exploring the differences between immigrant parents and their Canadian-born children. *Canadian Issues*, 25-28. Retrieved from http://prxy.lib.unbc.ca/login?url=https://search.proquest.com/docview/208679304?accountid=14601
- Rajiva, M. (2006). Brown girls, white worlds: Adolescence and the making of racialized selves.

 Canadian Review of Sociology and Anthropology, 43(2), 165-183.

 doi:10.1111/j.1755-618X.2006.tb02218.x
- Rajiva, M. (2009). South Asian Canadian girls' strategies of racialized belonging in adolescence. *Girlhood Studies: An Interdisciplinary Journal*, 2(2), 76+. doi:10.3167/ghs.2009.020206
- Rajiva, M. (2013). "Better lives": the transgenerational positioning of social mobility in the South Asian Canadian diaspora. In *Women's Studies International Forum* (Vol. 36, pp. 16-26). doi:10.1016/j.wsif.2012.10.010
- Rao, N., McHale, J. P., & Pearson, E. (2003). Links between socialization goals and child-rearing practices in Chinese and Indian mothers. *Infant and Child Development*, 12(5), 475-492. doi:10.1002/icd.341

- Reitz, J. G., & Somerville, K. (2004). Institutional change and emerging cohorts of the 'new' immigrant second generation: Implications for the integration of racial minorities in Canada. *Journal of International Migration and Integration*, *5*(4), 385-415. doi:10.1007/s12134-004-1021-y
- Sahoo, A. K. (2006). Issues of identity in the Indian diaspora: A transnational perspective. *Perspectives on global development and technology*, *5*(1-2), 81-98. doi:10.1163/156915006777354482
- Sahoo, A., & Sangha, D. (2010). Diaspora and cultural heritage: the case of Indians in Canada. *Asian Ethnicity*, 11(1), 81–94. doi:10.1080/14631360903506786
- Sandhu, G. (2012). Creating inclusive classrooms using postcolonial and culturally relevant literacy. *Journal of Critical Race Inquiry*, 2(1). doi:10.24908/jcri.v2i1.4325
- Sandhu, I. K. (2011). Canadian-born Sikh daughters: Experiencing life through a mixture of cultural influences. (Unpublished masters thesis). University of Northern British Columbia, Prince George, BC.
- Sandhu, J., & Nayar, K. E. (2008). Studying the Sikh diaspora: First-year university experience of Punjabi Sikh students. *Sikh Formations: Religion, Culture, Theory*, 4(1), 33–46. doi:10.1080/17448720802075421
- Sanghera, Balwant. (2011, September 14). A matter of great pride for Punjabis [Web log post].

 Retrieved from https://plea4punjabi1.wordpress.com/documents/a-matter-of-great-pride-for-punjabis/
- Saran, R. (2011). Trajectory of social mobility: Asian Indian children coming of age in New York City. *South Asian Diaspora*, 3(2), 159-181. doi:10.1080/19438192.2011.579455

- Saran, R. (2015). Navigating model minority stereotypes: Asian Indian youth in South Asian diaspora. New York, New York: Routledge.
- Shankar, S. (2008). Speaking like a model minority: "FOB" styles, gender, and racial meanings among Desi teens in Silicon Valley. *Journal of Linguistic Anthropology*, *18*(2), 268-289. doi:10.1111/j.1548-1395.2008.00022.x
- Shariff, F. D. (2008). The liminality of culture: Second generation South Asian Canadian identity and the potential for postcolonial texts. *Journal of Teaching and Learning*, 5(2).

 Retrieved from file:///C:/Users/sull/Downloads/251-Article%20Text-2293-1-10-20080624%20(3).pdf
- Singh, K. (2004). A History of the Sikhs: Volume 2: 1839-2004 (2nd ed.). Oxford University Press.
- Singh, M., & Singh, A. (2008). Diaspora, political action, and identity: A case study of Canada's Indian diaspora. *Diaspora: A Journal of Transnational Studies*, *17*(2), 149-171. doi:10.1353/dsp.2014.0002
- Smythe, S., & Toohey, K. (2009) Investigating sociohistorical contexts and practices through a community scan: A Canadian Punjabi-Sikh example. *Language and Education*, 23(1), 37-57. doi:10.1080/09500780802152887
- Sodhi, P. (2008). Bicultural identity formation of second generation Indo-Canadians. *Canadian Ethnic Studies*, 40(2), 187-199. doi:10.1353/ces.2010.0005
- Sohal, A. (2010). Negotiating identities: Second generation South Asian women's endogamous marital relationships (Doctoral dissertation) Retrieved from https://open.library.ubc.ca/cIRcle/collections/graduateresearch/42591/items/1.0107458

- Solórzano, D., Ceja, M., & Yosso, T. (2000). Critical race theory, racial microaggressions, and campus racial climate: The experiences of African American college students. *The Journal of Negro Education*, 69(1/2), 60-73. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2696265
- Solórzano, D. G., & Yosso, T. J. (2001). From racial stereotyping and deficit discourse toward a critical race theory in teacher education. *Multicultural Education*, 9(1), 2.
- Solórzano, D. G., & Yosso, T. J. (2002). Critical race methodology: Counter-storytelling as an analytical framework for education research. *Qualitative inquiry*, 8(1), 23-44. doi:10.1177/107780040200800103
- Somerville, K. (2008). Transnational belonging among second generation youth: Identity in a globalized world. *Journal of Social Sciences*, 10(1), 23-33. Retrieved from http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.606.7514&rep=rep1&type=pdf
- Somerville, K., & Robinson, O. (2016). Keeping up appearances within the ethnic community: A disconnect between first and second generation South Asians' educational aspirations. *Canadian Ethnic Studies*, 48(2), 99-117. doi:10.1353/ces.2016.0015
- Statistics Canada (2006). 2006 Census. Statistics Canada catalogue no. 97-562-XIE2006001.

 Retrieved from Statistics Canada: https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2006/as-sa/97-562/p1-eng.cfm

- Statistics Canada (2011). *National household survey*. Statistics Canada catalogue no. 99-010-X2011030. Retrieved from Statistics Canada: <a href="https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/nhs-enm/2011/dp-pd/dt-td/Rp-enm/2011/dp-pd/dt-td/Rp-eng.cfm?LANG=E&APATH=3&DETAIL=0&DIM=0&FL=A&FREE=0&GC=0&GID="https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/nhs-eng.cfm?LANG=E&APATH=3&DETAIL=0&DIM=0&FL=A&FREE=0&GC=0&GID="https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/nhs-eng.cfm?LANG=E&APATH=3&DETAIL=0&DIM=0&FL=A&FREE=0&GC=0&GID="https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/nhs-eng.cfm?LANG=E&APATH=3&DETAIL=0&DIM=0&FL=A&FREE=0&GC=0&GID="https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/nhs-eng.cfm?LANG=E&APATH=3&DETAIL=0&DIM=0&FL=A&FREE=0&GC=0&GID="https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/nhs-eng.cfm?LANG=E&APATH=3&DETAIL=0&DIM=0&FL=A&FREE=0&GC=0&GID="https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/nhs-eng.cfm?LANG=E&APATH=3&DETAIL=0&DIM=0&FL=A&FREE=0&GC=0&GID=0&
 - 0&GK=0&GRP=1&PID=105392&PRID=0&PTYPE=105277&S=0&SHOWALL=0&S

 UB=0&Temporal=2013&THEME=95&VID=0&VNAMEE=&VNAMEF=
- Statistics Canada. 2017. Focus on geography series: 2016 census. Statistics Canada Catalogue no. 98-404-X2016001. Ottawa, Ontario. Data products, 2016 Census. Retrieved from Statistics Canada: https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/as-sa/fogs-spg/Facts-can-eng.cfm?Lang=Eng&GK=CAN&GC=01&TOPIC=7
- Sumartojo, W. (2012). "My kind of brown": Indo-Canadian youth identity and belonging in greater Vancouver (Doctoral dissertation) Retrieved from https://summit.sfu.ca/item/12245
- Sundar, P. (2008). To "brown it up" or to "bring down the brown": Identity and strategy in second-generation, South Asian-Canadian youth. *Journal of Ethnic & Cultural Diversity in Social Work*, 17(3), 251-278. doi:10.1080/15313200802258166
- Taylor, A., & Krahn, H. (2013). Living through our children: Exploring the education and career 'choices' of racialized immigrant youth in Canada. *Journal of Youth Studies*, 16(8), 1000-1021. doi:10.1080/13676261.2013.772575
- Tirone, S., & Pedlar, A. (2005). Leisure, place, and diversity: The experiences of ethnic minority youth. *Canadian Ethnic Studies*, *37*(2). Retrieved from http://prxy.lib.unbc.ca/login?url=https://search.proquest.com/docview/215635865?accountid=14601

- Titzmann, P. F. (2012). Growing up too soon? Parentification among immigrant and native adolescents in Germany. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 41(7), 880-893. doi:10.1007/s10964-011-9711-1
- Toma, P., MacMillan, P., & Lehr, R. (2000). Satisfaction in Indo-Canadian immigrant families: Implications for counsellors. *Manitoba Journal of Counselling*, 19-24.
- Tran, Kelly, Kaddatz, Jennifer, & Allard, Paul. (2005). South Asians in Canada: Unity through diversity. (Statistics Canada Catalogue No. 11-008) *Canadian Social Trends*, 20-25.

 Retrieved from https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/11-008-x/2005002/article/8455-eng.pdf
- Tse, L. (1996). Culture, language, and literacy: The effects of child brokering on language

 minority education. Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the American Educational

 Research Association, New York, NY. Abstract retrieved from

 https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED394357.pdf
- Vaidhyanathan, S. (2000). Inside a 'model minority': The complicated identity of South

 Asians. *Chronicle of Higher Education*, 46(42), B4-B4. Retrieved from

 https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/A63058987/CPI?u=unorthbc&sid=CPI&xid=9156a0d8
- Verma, R. (2006). Trauma, cultural survival and identity politics in a post-9/11 era: Reflections by Sikh youth. *Sikh Formations: Religion, Culture, Theory*, 2(1), 89-101. doi:10.1080/17448720600779877
- Wakil, S.P., Siddique, C.M., & Wakil, F.A. (1981). Between two cultures: A study in socialization of children of immigrants. *Journal of Marriage and the Family*, 43(4), 929-940. doi:10.2307/351349

- Walton-Roberts, M. (2003). Transnational geographies: Indian immigration to Canada.

 Canadian Geographer/Le Géographe Canadien, 47(3), 235-250. doi:10.1111/1541-0064.00020
- Walton-Roberts, M., & Pratt, G. (2005). Mobile modernities: A South Asian family negotiates immigration, gender and class in Canada. *Gender, Place, and Culture, 12*(2), 173-195. doi:10.1080/09663690500094823
- Yosso, T. J. (2005). Whose culture has capital? A critical race theory discussion of community cultural wealth. *Race ethnicity and education*, 8(1), 69-91. doi:10.1080/1361332052000341006
- Zarbatany, L., McDougall, P., & Hymel, S. (2000). Gender-differentiated experience in the peer culture: links to intimacy in preadolescence. *Social Development*, 9(1), 62-79. doi:10.1111/1467-9507.00111
- Zhang, Y. (2002). Immigrant generational differences in academic achievement and its growth:

 The case of Asian American high school students. Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the American Educational Research Association, Chicago, II. Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED478169.pdf
- Zhou, M. (1997). Growing up American: The challenge confronting immigrant children and children of immigrants. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 23, 63-95. doi:10.1146/annurev.soc.23.1.63

APPENDIX A – LETTER TO THE INSTITUTION

February 9, 2010 Dear Sir or Madam:

My name is Amar Sull and I am a graduate student in the Department of Education at the University of Northern British Columbia. I am currently enrolled in the Masters of Education (MEd) program at UNBC while working as a teacher counsellor in School District 37. As part of my MEd degree, under the supervision of Dr. Willow Brown, I am pursuing a thesis project intended to explore Punjabi Canadian students' experiences of their schooling and of the education system. As part of my research, I intend to use questionnaires to elicit student responses about their experiences in relation to school, schooling, education, and curriculum. I hope this research will provide a voice in the literature for a group that has been overlooked and provide a place for educators to improve and build upon existing practice.

I believe that the educational experiences of Punjabi Canadian students are valuable and have largely been neglected in the academic literature. This is anomalous in consideration of the large population of Indo-Canadian students within our nation. I would like to invite the students in your school to be participants in this research study in hopes this research will empower a group that has been overlooked. In addition, I hope to determine if there is a difference between student experiences in areas of denser concentration of Punjabi people and student experiences in areas of sparser Punjabi population.

I have chosen your school as one of my sites because of its large population of Punjabi Canadian students. Participation in this study is completely voluntary. It will involve filling out questionnaires which is expected to take approximately 15 minutes of participants' time. If it is convenient for the administration, the teaching staff, and the students, the questionnaire will take place in the school. The participants can decline to answer any question that they wish. Furthermore, institutions may decide to withdraw from this study at any time without any negative consequences simply by not completing the survey. If an institution should choose to withdraw from the study at any time, the information provided up to that point by any and all participants from that institution will also be withdrawn from the study. The questionnaire responses will later be tabulated and analyzed by myself. All of the information provided is considered completely confidential. Participants' names will not appear in any thesis or report resulting from this study. Furthermore, students will not be asked to provide their names when they are filling out the questionnaires. Data collected during this study will be retained for 1 year in a locked office, accessible only to me, my supervisor, and perhaps members of my thesis committee. Only researchers associated with this project will have access. At the end of this time, this data will be destroyed. If participants would like a copy of the results, or an update as to the status of the research, they should feel free to contact me at the phone number or e-mail address listed below. Before participants fill out the questionnaire, they will be required to sign a consent form, of which they will receive a copy.

Since this will be non-invasive, anonymous research, there are no known or anticipated risks to participants in this study. There will be no inducements used in this study. Since results of this study will be forwarded upon request, institutions can benefit from this study through further discussion of the results amongst members of the institution.

If you have any further questions, or would like additional information to assist you in reaching a decision about your school participation, please do not hesitate to contact me at

<u>amarsull@hotmail.com</u>. You can also contact my supervisor, Dr. Willow Brown, at (250) 960-6262 or e-mail at brown@unbc.ca.

I would like to assure you that this study has been reviewed and received ethics clearance through the Office of Research at the University of Northern British Columbia. However, the final decision about participation is yours. If you have any comments or concerns resulting from your participation in this study, please contact this Office at (250) 960-5820 or through e-mail at reb@unbc.ca.

I hope that the results of my study will be of benefit to educators who work with Punjabi students and Punjabi students themselves. Additionally, this research will add to a store of knowledge that will be available to the broader research community.

I look forward to speaking with you and thank you in advance for your assistance in this project.

Sincerely, Amar Sull

Dr. Willow Brown

APPENDIX B – INFORMATION SHEET FOR PARTICIPANTS

May 4, 2010

Dear Student,

This letter is an invitation to participate in a research study that I, Amar Sull, am conducting as part of my Masters of Education degree specializing in leadership in the Education Program at the University of Northern British Columbia under the supervision of Dr. Willow Brown. I would like to provide you with a little more information about this project and what your involvement would entail should you decide to take part.

My project is intended to explore Punjabi students' experiences of their schooling and of the education system. I believe that the educational experiences of Punjabi students are valuable and have largely been neglected in the academic literature. You are being invited to be a participant in this research study. As part of my research, I intend to use questionnaires to elicit student responses about their experiences in relation to school, schooling, education, and curriculum. The study will attempt to identify Punjabi high school students' feelings about their educational resources and their impact on their educational lives. I hope this research will provide a voice in the literature for a group that has been overlooked.

I attempted to include many Punjabi students in this study; however, participation in this study is voluntary. It will involve filling out questionnaires, which is expected to take approximately 15 minutes of students' time and will take place in their school. Students may omit any of the questions if they do not wish to answer them. Furthermore, students may decide to withdraw from this study at any time without any negative consequences simply by not completing the survey. If a participant withdraws from the study at any time, the information provided up to that point will also be withdrawn from the study. The questionnaire responses will later be tabulated and analyzed by myself. All of the information students provide is considered completely confidential. Students' names will not appear in any thesis or report resulting from this study. Data collected during this study will be retained for 1 year in a locked office, accessible only to me, my supervisor, and perhaps members of my thesis committee. Only researchers associated with this project will have access. If students would like a copy of the results, or an update as to the status of the research, feel free to contact me at the phone number or e-mail address listed below. Before students fill out the questionnaires, they will be required to sign a consent form, of which they will receive a copy.

Since this will be non-invasive, anonymous research, there are no known or anticipated risks to participants in this study. There will be no inducements used in this study. Although students may not benefit personally from their participation in this study, the information obtained from this research may serve to provide information that can potentially improve the education system for other students.

If you have any further questions, or would like additional information to assist you in reaching a decision about participation, please do not hesitate to contact me at amarsull@hotmail.com. You can also contact my supervisor, Dr. Willow Brown, at (250) 960-6262 or e-mail her at brown@unbc.ca.

I would like to provide assurance that this study has been reviewed and received ethics clearance through the Office of Research at the University of Northern British Columbia. However, the final decision about participation is yours. If there are any comments or concerns resulting from your

participation in this study, please contact this Office at (250) 960-5820 or through e-mail at reb@unbc.ca.

I hope that the results of my study will be of benefit to teachers who work with Punjabi students and Punjabi students themselves. Additionally, this research will add to a store of knowledge that will be available to the broader research community.

I look forward to speaking with you and thank you in advance for your assistance in this project.

Sincerely,

Amar Sull

APPENDIX C – PARTICIPANTS' INFORMED CONSENT FORM

Participants' Informed Consent Form

	Do you understand that you have been asked to participate in a research study?	□ Yes	□ No
	Have you read and received a copy of the attached information sheet?	□ Yes	□ No
	Do you understand the benefits and risks involved in participating in this study?	□ Yes	□ No
	Have you had an opportunity to ask questions and discuss this study?	□ Yes	□ No
	Do you understand that you are free to refuse to participate or to withdraw from the study at any time? You do not have to give a reason and it will not affect you or your schooling in any way.	□ Yes	□ No
	Has the issue of confidentiality been explained to you?	□ Yes	□ No
	Do you understand who will have access to the information that you provide?	□ Yes	□ No
	This study was explained to me by: Ms. Amar Sull Print Nan agree to take part in this study:	ne	-
<u>s</u>	Date: M ignature of Research Participant	farch 1 st , 201	10
F	Printed Name of Research Participant		

APPENDIX D – QUESTIONNAIRE FOR CANADIAN SECONDARY SCHOOL STUDENTS OF PUNJABI DESCENT IN GRADES 11 AND/OR 12

Experiences of Punjabi Students in Relation to Education

emographic Information
chool
rade
ate of Birth
ender
oday's Date
ease give an estimate as to what you feel is the percentage of Punjabi students in your school's udent population%
ease circle the answer that most closely corresponds with your experiences.
took Punjabi language as a course in school. Yes No
unjabi language education was offered as a course in my school. Yes No
currently wear a turban or head covering. Yes No
y last term's letter grade was closes to a(n): A B C+ C C- D F

School Experiences

In this section, you will be asked to provide some information in regards to your experiences within the school system.

On a scale of 1 to 6 where 1 means you strongly disagree (SD) and 6 means you strongly agree (SA), please circle the number that most closely represents your feelings.

		SD					SA
1.	The presence of students who are culturally similar to me is important to my school success.	1	2	3	4	5	6
2.	School curriculum is culturally relevant to me.	1	2	3	4	5	6
3.	Teachers in my schools tried to understand my culture.	1	2	3	4	5	6
4.	Administrators in my schools tried to understand my culture.	1	2	3	4	5	6
5.	I did NOT witness teachers in my school discriminating against people of Punjabi culture.	1	2	3	4	5	6
6.	I did NOT witness administrators in my school discriminating against people of Punjabi culture.	1	2	3	4	5	6
7.	Many students in my school shared a similar cultural background with me.	1	2	3	4	5	6
8.	Teachers in my school did NOT discriminate against me because of my culture.	1	2	3	4	5	6
9.	Administration in my school did NOT discriminate against me because of my culture.	1	2	3	4	5	6
10.	The school had a translator available to communicate with my family in their language.	1	2	3	4	5	6
11.	Teachers tried to communicate with my guardian/s in a culturally appropriate way.	1	2	3	4	5	6
12.	School administrators tried to communicate with my guardian/s in a culturally appropriate way.	1	2	3	4	5	6
13.	I have had many Punjabi individuals as educators during my public schooling experiences.	1	2	3	4	5	6
14.	Having a Punjabi individual as an educator would make it easier to succeed in school.	1	2	3	4	5	6
15.	I had at least one teacher who tried to make the curriculum relevant to my cultural group.	1	2	3	4	5	6

16. Many teachers in my school tried to make	1	2	3	4	5	6
the curriculum relevant to my cultural						
group.						
17. I believe that having teachers of my	1	2	3	4	5	6
cultural group in my school would be						
motivating.						
18. Punjabi cultural traditions were celebrated	1	2	3	4	5	6
in my school.						
19. Many culturally relevant extra-curricular	1	2	3	4	5	6
activities were offered in my school.						
20. I participated in culturally relevant extra-	1	2	3	4	5	6
curricular activities in my school.						
21. Efforts to celebrate Punjabi cultural	1	2	3	4	5	6
traditions were supported in my school.						
22. Many materials relevant to my culture were	1	2	3	4	5	6
available in the library.						

Home Experiences

In this section, you will be asked to provide some information in regards to your experiences within the home in relation to education.

On a scale of 1 to 6 where 1 means you strongly disagree (SD) and 6 means you strongly agree (SA), please circle the number that most closely represents your feelings.

		SD					SA
1.	My family believes that education is important.	1	2	3	4	5	6
2.	When there was a need, my parent(s) communicated effectively with the school.	1	2	3	4	5	6
3.	My parent(s) have the ability to communicate adequately with the school in English.	1	2	3	4	5	6
4.	I have siblings who were able to help me with my homework.	1	2	3	4	5	6
5.	My parent(s) attended school-sponsored events most of the time. (sports activities, fine arts events, dances, etc.)	1	2	3	4	5	6
6.	My parent(s) monitored my homework assignments.	1	2	3	4	5	6
7.	I have siblings who were able to help me with my English skills.	1	2	3	4	5	6
8.	I invited my parents to attend school-sponsored events.	1	2	3	4	5	6
	1	1	2	3	4	5	6

9. My parents were comfortable coming into the school.	1	2	3	4	5	6
	1	2	3	4	3	O
10. At least one of my parents spoke English as their first language.	1	2	3	4	5	6
11. I have helped my parents for translation	1	2	3	4	3	O
purposes in school.	1	2	3	4	5	6
12. I have helped my parents for translation	1	2	3	7	3	O
purposes outside of school.	1	2	3	4	5	6
13. I believe it is important for me to retain my		_		-		
heritage (cultural) language.	1	2	3	4	5	6
14. My parent(s) encouraged extra-curricular						
participation in non-athletic activities.	1	2	3	4	5	6
15. My parent(s) frequently attended parent-						
teacher meetings and days.						
16. My parent(s) encouraged me to get help	1	2	3	4	5	6
with school homework that I did not						
understand.		2	2		_	
17. My parent(s) have helped/do help me with	1	2	3	4	5	6
homework assignments. 18. My family encouraged participation in	1	2	3	4	5	6
extra-curricular athletic activities.	1	2	3	4	3	O
19. My parent(s) expect me to pursue a trade	1	2	3	4	5	6
and/or technology education after high	1	_	3	•	3	O
school graduation.						
20. My parent(s) are financially able to provide	1	2	3	4	5	6
a post-secondary education.						
21. My extended family encouraged	1	2	3	4	5	6
educational success.						
22. My parent(s) encouraged me to seek	1	2	3	4	5	6
tutoring if I needed it.		_	•		_	
23. I have siblings who I was able to help with	1	2	3	4	5	6
their homework.	1	2	2	4	5	6
24. My parent(s) expect me to pursue a post-	1	2	3	4	5	6
secondary education after high school graduation.						
25. It is important to my family that I retain my	1	2	3	4	5	6
heritage (cultural) language.	1	_	3	-τ	J	J
26. I speak my heritage language at home with	1	2	3	4	5	6
my family.		-	-	•		9
27. I feel family pressure to pursue a particular	1	2	3	4	5	6
academic path after high school graduation.						
28. I have siblings who I was able to help with	1	2	3	4	5	6
their English skills.						

Community Experiences

In this section, you will be asked to provide some information in regards to your experiences within the Punjabi community in relation to education.

On a scale of 1 to 6 where 1 means you strongly disagree (SD) and 6 means you strongly agree (SA), please circle the number that most closely represents your feelings.

		SD					SA
1.	I feel that my community expects me to do well in school.	1	2	3	4	5	6
2.	Males are encouraged to success in school more than females.	1	2	3	4	5	6
3.	I feel that my community provided opportunities for learning about my culture.	1	2	3	4	5	6
4.	I feel that my community encourages post- secondary education.	1	2	3	4	5	6
5.	Females are encouraged towards post- secondary education more than males.	1	2	3	4	5	6
6.	I feel that my community provided opportunities to promote school learning.	1	2	3	4	5	6
7.	I feel that my community has many resources to help me improve my schooling.	1	2	3	4	5	6

Relational Experiences

In this section, you will be asked to provide some information in regards to your relationships with other students in relation to education.

On a scale of 1 to 6 where 1 means you strongly disagree (SD) and 6 means you strongly agree (SA), please circle the number that most closely represents your feelings.

		SD					SA
1.	I have friends who belong to other cultural groups.	1	2	3	4	5	6
2.	My friends of the same cultural background encouraged me to do well in school.	1	2	3	4	5	6
3.	My Punjabi friends and I often spoke about future educational plans.	1	2	3	4	5	6
4.	My friends encouraged me to do well in school.	1	2	3	4	5	6
5.	My friends influenced my decisions about my course electives.	1	2	3	4	5	6

6. My non-Punjabi friends and I often spoke about future educational plans.	1	2	3	4	5	6
7. My friends are planning on attaining post-secondary education.	1	2	3	4	5	6
8. My peers did NOT discriminate against	1	2	3	4	5	6
people of Punjabi culture. 9. My friends of other cultures understand my	1	2	3	4	5	6
cultural background. 10. My friends and I do homework and study	1	2	3	4	5	6
together. 11. My friends and I have friendly competition	1	2	3	4	5	6
in our academic courses. 12. My peers did NOT discriminate against me	1	2	3	4	5	6
during my public schooling. 13. I am proud of my culture and my cultural	1	2	3	4	5	6
background. 14. Many of my friends and I share the same	1	2	3	4	5	6
cultural background.	•			•		Ŭ

APPENDIX E – PARTICIPANT FEEDBACK FORM

February 3, 2010

Dear Student,

I would like to thank you for your participation in this study. As a reminder, the purpose of this study is to examine the resources available to South Asian secondary school students in relation to their experiences of schooling.

The data collected will be able to contribute to a better understanding of the appropriate direction of future educational developments and information necessary for a more inclusive system of education. It is hoped that the data will contribute to the literature that is lacking the voice of Indo-Canadian students' experiences within the educational domain.

Please remember that any data pertaining to you as an individual participant will be kept confidential. Once all the data are collected and analyzed for this project, I plan on sharing this information with the research community through the publication of these results. If you are interested in receiving more information regarding the results of this study, or if you have any questions or concerns, please contact me at either the phone number or email address listed at the bottom of this page. If you would like a summary of the results, please let me know now by providing me with your email address. When the study is completed, I will send it to you. The study is expected to be completed by May of 2010.

As with all University of Northern British Columbia projects involving human participants, this project was reviewed by, and received ethics clearance through, the Office of Research at the University of Northern British Columbia. Should you have any comments or concerns resulting from your participation in this study, please contact this Office at (250) 960-5820 or through e-mail at reb@unbc.ca.

Sincerely,

Amar Sull

University of Northern British Columbia Education Program

amarsull@hotmail.com

APPENDIX F – CORRELATIONS (HE ITEMS WITH HE SUBSCALE AND TOTAL SCALE; CE ITEMS WITH CE SUBSCALE AND TOTAL SCALE; RE ITEMS WITH RE SUBSCALE AND TOTAL SCALE)

Home Experience and Subscale/Total Scale Correlations

Tiome Exp	School	Home	Community	Relational	Total Scale
	Experiences	Experiences	Experiences	Experiences	
HE1	.157*	.312**	.193**	.334**	.323**
HE2	.297**	.564**	.261**	.454**	.567**
HE3	.27**	.483**	.197**	.334**	.456**
HE4	.066	.393**	.096	.155*	.295**
HE5	.138	.514**	.080	.091	.331**
HE6	.178*	.553**	.237**	.167*	.417**
HE7	.059	.388**	.085	.051	.259**
HE8	.169*	.575**	.158*	.252**	.420**
HE9	.355**	.555**	.242**	.372**	.543**
HE10	.197**	.303**	.103	.113	.264**
HE11	.143*	.246**	.172*	.042	.175*
HE12	.147*	.266**	.236**	.150*	.237**
HE13	.324**	.432**	.264**	.328**	.445**
HE14	.375**	.568**	.246**	.304**	.535**
HE15	026	.390**	.023	.074	.189*
HE16	.194**	.532**	.202**	.365**	.436**
HE17	.187**	.525**	.154*	.156*	.403**
HE18	.211**	.544**	.229**	.313**	.471**
HE19	.131	.327**	.107	.139*	.280**
HE20	.107	.441**	.263**	.363**	.388**
HE21	.213**	.513**	.230**	.518**	.483**
HE22	.204**	.436**	.257**	.334**	.378**
HE23	.184*	.419**	.198**	.323**	.400**
HE24	.291**	.330**	.172*	.458**	.398**
HE25	.249**	.420**	.236**	.443**	.440**
HE26	.123	.321**	.351**	.346**	.338**
HE27	.074	.228**	.295**	.225**	.237**
HE28	.116	.480**	.278**	.260**	.355**

Note. **The *p*-values are 2-tailed. $p \le .01$. For all of these correlations, $186 \le n \le 217$.

Community Experience and Subscale/Total Scale Correlations

	School	<u>Home</u>	Community	<u>Relational</u>	Total Scale
	<u>Experiences</u>	Experiences	Experiences	Experiences	
CE1	.293**	.354**	.633**	.403**	.502**
CE2	.061	.116	.585**	.041	.201**
CE3	.455**	.357**	.701**	.371**	.536**
CE4	.374**	.409**	.655**	.494**	.551**
CE5	.162*	.078	.583**	.139*	.197**
CE6	.460**	.493**	.712**	.494**	.657**
CE7	.414**	.365**	.633**	.429**	.541**

Note. **The *p*-values are 2-tailed. $p \le .01$. For all of these correlations, $186 \le n \le 217$.

Relational Experience and Subscale/Total Scale Correlations

	School	<u>Home</u>	Community	Relational	Total Scale
	Experiences	Experiences	<u>Experiences</u>	Experiences	
RE1	.366**	.363**	.305**	.625**	.513**
RE2	.334**	.389**	.390**	.687**	.540**
RE3	.317**	.351**	.316**	.738**	.508**
RE4	.359**	.470**	.374**	.722**	.614**
RE5	.233**	.251**	.300**	.531**	.391**
RE6	.180*	.347**	.254**	.624**	.423**
RE7	.298**	.314**	.265**	.611**	.450**
RE8	.345**	.276**	.276**	.583**	.476**
RE9	.472**	.383**	.318**	.665**	.582**
RE10	.310**	.311**	.291**	.640**	.450**
RE11	.266**	.279**	.310**	.529**	.403**
RE12	.344**	.273**	.246**	.617**	.484**
RE13	.262**	.380**	.318**	.564**	.525**
RE14	.364**	.242**	.337**	.394**	.439**

Note. **The *p*-values are 2-tailed. $p \le .01$. For all of these correlations, $186 \le n \le 217$.

APPENDIX G – DESCRIPTIVE STATISTICS (BIRTH YEAR & GRADE LEVEL)

Descriptive Statistics (Birth Year)

Descriptive Statistics	(Dirin Teur)			
	Birth Year	<u>n</u>	<u>Mean</u>	Standard
				Deviation
School	1992	85	84.25	17.59
Experiences	1993	99	86.78	15.62
Home	1992	87	123.17	17.02
Experiences	1993	103	117.60	19.12
Community	1992	91	28.84	6.96
Experiences	1993	109	27.87	6.34
Relational	1992	87	67.60	11.06
Experiences	1993	108	65.69	12.14
Total Scale	1992	75	306.88	40.42
	1993	95	298.26	41.44

Descriptive Statistics ((Grade Level)	1
--------------------------	---------------	---

1	Grade Level	<u>n</u>	<u>Mean</u>	Standard
				<u>Deviation</u>
School	11	103	87.88	16.42
Experiences	12	93	84.25	16.98
Home	11	109	118.37	19.65
Experiences	12	97	122.13	18.08
Community	11	116	28.10	6.49
Experiences	12	101	28.76	6.88
Relational	11	116	65.59	12.41
Experiences	12	97	67.48	11.61
Total Scale	11	98	301.50	44.09
	12	83	304.49	41.35

APPENDIX H – INDEPENDENT SAMPLES T-TEST (BIRTH YEAR & GRADE LEVEL)

Independent Samples t-Test (Birth Year)

	Le	Levine's Test for Equality of		t-test for Equality	of Means
			Variances		
	<u>F</u>	<u>p</u>	<u>t</u>	<u>df</u>	<u>p</u>
School	2.81	.095	-1.03	182	.30
Experience					
Home	0.80	.37	2.10	188	.04
Experience					
Community	1.44	.23	1.02	198	.31
Experiences					
Relational	0.37	.55	1.13	193	.26
Experiences					
Total Scale	0.002	.96	1.36	168	.18
	Note. p-value (2-tailed				(2-tailed)

Independent Samples t-Test (Grade Level)

]	Levine's Test for	Equality of Variances	t-test for Equality	of Means
	<u>F</u>	<u>p</u>	<u>t</u>	<u>df</u>	<u>p</u>
School	0.74	.39	1.52	194	.13
Experience					
Home	0.48	.49	-1.43	204	.16
Experience					
Community	1.02	.31	-0.73	215	.47
Experiences					
Relational	0.33	.57	-1.15	211	.25
Experiences					
Total Scale	0.03	.86	-0.47	179	.64
	Note. p-value (2-tailed				(2-tailed)

APPENDIX I – PROPERTIES OF THE SUBSCALES

Properties of the Subscales

		<u>SE</u>	<u>HE</u>	<u>CE</u>	<u>RE</u>
N	Valid	196	206	217	213
	Missing	269	259	248	252
Mean		86.16	120.14	28.41	66.45
Median		86.00	120.50	29.00	69.00
Std. Devia	tion	16.75	18.98	6.67	12.06
Skewness		0.002	-0.26	-0.41	-1.00
Std. Error	of Skewness	0.17	0.17	0.17	0.17
Kurtosis		-0.30	0.49	0.24	1.11
Std. Error	of Kurtosis	0.35	0.34	0.33	0.33
Minimum		38.00	50.00	7.00	19.00
Maximum		128.00	165.00	42.00	84.00

APPENDIX J – ANCOVA SUMMARY TABLE FOR CE

ANCOVA Summary Table for School & Gender in Community Experiences

Source	<u>df</u>	<u>MS</u>	<u>F</u>	<u>p</u>
SE	1	143.52	5.16	.02
RE	1	300.57	10.80	.001
HE	1	477.81	17.17	<.000
School	8	44.93	1.61	.13
Gender	1	0.03	0.001	.98
School*Gender	7	35.89	1.29	.26

APPENDIX K – ANCOVA SUMMARY TABLE FOR HE

 $ANCOVA\ Summary\ Table\ for\ School\ \&\ Gender\ in\ Home\ Experiences$

Source	<u>df</u>	<u>MS</u>	<u>F</u>	<u>p</u>
SE	1	1139.79	5.36	.02
CE	1	3652.06	17.17	<.000
RE	1	4470.40	21.02	<.000
School	8	656.91	3.09	.003
Gender	1	16.84	0.08	.78
School*Gender	7	421.79	1.98	.06